UNIVERSAL CORP /VA/ Form S-3ASR November 24, 2008 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 24, 2008.

Registration No. 333-

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# FORM S-3

# REGISTRATION STATEMENT

**UNDER** 

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

# UNIVERSAL CORPORATION

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Virginia (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) 54-0414210 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

1501 North Hamilton Street

Richmond, Virginia 23230

(804) 359-9311

 $(Address, Including\ Zip\ Code,\ and\ Telephone\ Number,$ 

Including Area Code, of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

Preston D. Wigner, Esquire

Copies of Communications to:

Robert S. Risoleo, Esquire

Vice President, General Counsel, Secretary, and Chief Compliance Officer Sullivan & Cromwell LLP

**Universal Corporation** 

1701 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.

Chrycisal Corporation

Washington, D.C. 20006

1501 N. Hamilton Street,

(202) 956-7500

Richmond, Virginia 23230

(804) 359-9311

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number,

### **Including Area Code, of Agent For Service)**

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time following the effectiveness of this Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. x

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. "

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.D. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box. x

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.D. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large Accelerated filer x

Accelerated filer "

Non-accelerated filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company "

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Amount to be Securities to be Registered Registered Per Unit (1) Price Registration Fee

Debt securities

Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Amount of Per Unit (1) Price Registration Fee

Preferred stock

Preferred stock Common Stock (2) Warrants

\$0(1)

Stock Purchase Contracts

Units

- (1) An indeterminate aggregate initial offering price or number of the securities of each identified class of securities is being registered in reliance on Rules 456(b) and 457(r) under the Securities Act of 1933. Separate consideration may or may not be received for securities that are issuable on exercise, conversion or exchange of other securities or that are issued in units. In accordance with Rules 456(b) and 457(r) under the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant is deferring payment of all of the registration fee.
- (2) Each outstanding share of the Common Stock registered hereunder has associated with it one Preferred Share Purchase Right. The associated rights entitle the holder to purchase from the Universal Corporation one two-hundredth of a share of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock at a price of \$110, subject to adjustment.

#### **PROSPECTUS**

**Universal Corporation** 

**Debt Securities** 

Preferred Stock

**Common Stock** 

Warrants

#### **Stock Purchase Contracts**

### Units

We may offer from time to time common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants, purchase contracts or units. The securities we may offer may be convertible into our other securities. We may offer the securities separately or together, in separate series or classes and in amounts, at prices and on terms described in one or more supplements to this prospectus. In addition, this prospectus may be used to offer securities for the account of persons other than us.

This prospectus provides information about us and describes some of the general terms that may apply to these securities. The specific terms of any securities to be offered, and any other information relating to a specific offering, will be set forth in a supplement to this prospectus, which may be filed separately or included in a post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement, or may be set forth in one or more documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

We may offer and sell these securities to or through one or more underwriters, dealers or agents, or directly to purchasers, on a continuous or delayed basis. The supplements to this prospectus will provide the specific terms of the plan of distribution. This prospectus may not be used to offer and sell securities unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol UVV.

You should read this prospectus and any prospectus supplement carefully before you invest in any of our securities.

Investing in these securities involves certain risks. To read about certain factors you should consider before buying any of the securities, see the Risk Factors section in our most recent annual report on Form 10-K, which is incorporated by reference herein, as well as in any other recently filed quarterly or current reports and, if any, in the relevant prospectus supplement.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is November 24, 2008

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	2
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	2
INCORPORATION OF INFORMATION THAT WE FILE WITH THE SEC	3
USE OF PROCEEDS	3
UNIVERSAL CORPORATION	4
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	6
DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK	17
DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK	20
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	22
DESCRIPTION OF STOCK PURCHASE CONTRACTS	24
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS	25
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	26
EXPERTS	28
LEGAL MATTERS	28

## ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we sell securities described in this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. We urge you to read carefully both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement accompanying this prospectus, together with the information incorporated herein by reference under the heading Where You Can Find Additional Information, before deciding whether to invest in any of the securities being offered.

We have not authorized anyone to give any information or to make any representation different from or in addition to that contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying supplement to this prospectus. Therefore, if anyone does give you information of this type, you should not rely on it. If you are in a jurisdiction where offers to sell, or solicitations of offers to purchase, the debt securities offered by this prospectus are unlawful, or if you are a person to whom it is unlawful to direct these types of activities, then the offer presented in this prospectus does not extend to you. The information contained in this prospectus speaks only as of the date of this prospectus unless the information specifically indicates that another date applies. Therefore, you should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus or any accompanying prospectus supplement is accurate on any date subsequent to the date set forth on the front of the document or that any information we have incorporated by reference is correct on any date subsequent to the date of the document incorporated by reference, even though this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement is delivered or securities are sold on a later date.

Unless the context otherwise requires, references to Universal, us, we or our in this prospectus mean Universal Corporation, and do not include the subsidiaries of Universal Corporation.

## WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the information requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and we file annual, quarterly, and current reports, proxy statements, and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. You may read and copy any document that we file at the SEC s public reference room facility located at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. The SEC maintains an internet site at www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy, and information statements and other information regarding issuers, including us, that file documents with the SEC electronically through the SEC s electronic data gathering, analysis, and retrieval system known as EDGAR.

2

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol UVV. Our reports, proxy statements, and other information may also be reviewed at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement filed by us with the SEC. Because the rules and regulations of the SEC allow us to omit certain portions of the registration statement from this prospectus, this prospectus does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement. You may review the registration statement and the exhibits filed with the registration statement for further information regarding us and the securities being sold by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement. The registration statement and its exhibits may be inspected at the public reference facilities of the SEC at the addresses set forth above.

We also maintain an internet site at www.universalcorp.com, which contains information relating to us and our business.

### INCORPORATION OF INFORMATION THAT WE FILE WITH THE SEC

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus, and later information that we file with the SEC will automatically update and supersede that information, as well as the information included in this prospectus. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and all documents which we subsequently file with the SEC (other than, in each case, documents or information deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with the SEC rules) pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, until the termination of the offering of the securities under this prospectus are sold:

our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2008;

our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the periods ended June 30, 2008, and September 30, 2008;

our current reports on Form 8-K filed on May 22, 2008 (with respect to Item 8.01 only), June 3, 2008, August 5, 2008 (with respect to the 8-K filed on that date listing Items 5.02 and 8.01 only), November 6, 2008 (with respect to Item 8.01 only), and November 11, 2008 (with respect to Item 5.02 only); and

the description of our common stock and associated preferred share purchase rights contained in our registration statement on Form 8-A, filed December 29, 1998, Amendment No. 1 to the Form 8-A, filed May 7, 1999, and our Registration Statement on Form S-3, dated February 25, 1993.

You may obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference from the SEC or the SEC s website as described above. In addition, we will provide without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom this prospectus is delivered, upon his or her written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the reports or documents referred to above that have been incorporated by reference into this prospectus, excluding exhibits to those documents unless they are specifically incorporated by reference into those documents. You can request those documents from the Corporate Secretary of Universal Corporation, 1501 North Hamilton Street, Richmond, Virginia 23230. Our telephone number at that address is (804) 359-9311. Except for the documents specifically incorporated by reference into this prospectus, information contained on Universal s website or that can be accessed through its website does not constitute a part of this prospectus.

## **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless otherwise specified in an applicable prospectus supplement, Universal will use the proceeds it receives from the offered securities for general corporate purposes, which could include working capital expenditures, acquisitions, refinancing other debt or other capital transactions. Net proceeds of any offering may be temporarily invested prior to use. The application of proceeds will depend upon the funding requirements of Universal at the time and the availability of other funds.

Table of Contents 7

3

#### UNIVERSAL CORPORATION

We are one of the world s leading leaf tobacco merchants and processors, based on volumes handled by our subsidiaries and affiliates. Universal Corporation is a holding company that operates through numerous directly and indirectly owned subsidiaries. Universal Corporation s primary subsidiary is Universal Leaf Tobacco Company, Incorporated.

Our business involves selecting, buying, processing, packing, storing, shipping, and financing leaf tobacco for sale to, or for the account of, manufacturers of consumer tobacco products throughout the world. We do not manufacture cigarettes or other consumer tobacco products. Through various operating subsidiaries and unconsolidated affiliates located in tobacco-growing countries around the world, we process and/or sell flue-cured and burley tobaccos, dark air-cured tobaccos, and oriental tobaccos. We also provide value-added services to our customers, including blending, chemical and physical testing of tobacco, providing just-in-time inventory management, and manufacturing reconstituted sheet tobacco. Flue-cured, burley, and oriental tobaccos are used principally in the manufacture of cigarettes, and dark air-cured tobaccos are used mainly in the manufacture of cigars, pipe tobacco, and smokeless tobacco products. We generate our revenues from product sales, processing fees, and fees for other services. Over 80% of our volume is derived from sales to a limited number of large, multinational cigarette manufacturers. Our sales consist primarily of flue-cured and burley tobaccos.

Because unprocessed, or green tobacco, is a perishable product, processing of leaf tobacco is an essential service to our customers. Our processing of leaf tobacco includes grading in the factories, blending, quality picking, separation of leaf lamina from the stems, drying, and packing to precise moisture targets for proper aging. Accomplishing these tasks generally requires investment in plants and machinery in areas where the tobacco is grown. Processed tobacco that has been properly packed can be stored by customers for a number of years prior to use, but most processed tobacco is used within two to three years.

## Key Operating Principles

We believe that by following several key operating principles we will continue to produce strong results and enhance shareholder value. These key operating principles are:

**Strategic alliances.** We foster strategic alliances with our major customers to the benefit of all parties. These alliances with major manufacturers are, in our opinion, especially appropriate to the leaf tobacco industry where volume at an appropriate price is a key factor in long-term profitability. The need for adequate factory volumes must be balanced with the cost of sourcing incremental volumes in markets where we provide financing to farmers. Alliances permit the optimization of our inventory levels to reduce risk of loss during market downturns by enabling us to target our tobacco purchases against customer purchase indications.

**Strong local management**. We operate with strong local management in major leaf tobacco markets. We believe that by having strong local management we can react quickly to changes in market conditions to ensure that we continue to deliver the high quality, competitively priced products our customers expect.

**Diversified sources.** We strive to maintain diversified sources of leaf tobacco to minimize reliance on any one area so long as customers are willing to support such diversity. Although proportions vary with relative crop sizes, historically, North America and Africa each have provided between 20% and 30% of the aggregate volume of flue-cured and burley tobacco that we handle, and South America has provided between 25% and 35% of that aggregate volume.

**Low-cost quality producer**. Our goal is to be the low-cost producer of quality products and services for our customers. We focus on producing a quality product in a cost-effective manner. We sponsor farmer programs in good agricultural practices, reduction of non-tobacco related materials, and social responsibility, among others.

**Financial strength**. We believe that our financial strength is important, because it enables us to fund our business efficiently and make investments in our business when an appropriate opportunity is identified. We continually work to improve our credit worthiness.

4

We are a major purchaser and processor in the chief exporting regions for flue-cured and burley tobacco. We estimate that we usually purchase between 20% and 30% of the annual production of such tobaccos in Brazil and between 35% and 45% in Africa. These percentages can change from year to year based on the size, price, and quality of the crops. We also have a major processing facility in the United States, which normally handles between 35% and 45% of U.S. flue-cured and burley tobacco production. In the United States, we sell processed U.S. tobacco to cigarette manufacturers, and we process U.S. flue-cured and burley tobacco on a fee basis, which we also refer to as toll processing. We participate in the procurement, processing, and sale of oriental tobacco through ownership of a 49% equity interest in what we believe to be the largest oriental leaf tobacco merchant in the world, Socotab, L.L.C. In addition, we maintain a presence, and in certain cases, a leading presence, in virtually all other major tobacco growing regions in the world. We believe that our leading position in the leaf tobacco industry is based on our operations in all of the major source areas, our development of processing equipment and technologies, our financial position, our ability to meet customer demand and requirements, and perhaps most important, our long-standing relationships with customers. We also have a leading position in worldwide dark tobacco markets. Our dark tobacco operations are located in most of the major producing countries as well as other markets. Major producing countries for dark tobacco include the United States, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Indonesia, Paraguay, the Philippines, Nicaragua, and Brazil. Dark tobaccos are typically used in the manufacture of cigars, pipe tobacco, smokeless tobacco products, and as components of certain roll-your-own products.

Sales are made by our sales force and, to a lesser degree, through the use of commissioned agents. Most customers are long-established tobacco product manufacturers.

We conduct our business in varying degrees in a number of countries, including Argentina, Bangladesh, Belgium, Brazil, Canada, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Dominican Republic, France, Germany, Guatemala, Hungary, India, Indonesia, Italy, Malawi, Mexico, Mozambique, the Netherlands, Nicaragua, Paraguay, the People s Republic of China, the Philippines, Poland, Russia, Singapore, South Africa, Spain, Switzerland, Tanzania, Uganda, the United States, Zambia, and Zimbabwe. In addition, Socotab, L.L.C. has oriental tobacco operations in Bulgaria, Greece, Macedonia, and Turkey.

In the majority of the countries where we operate, including Argentina, Brazil, Guatemala, Hungary, Indonesia, Italy, Malawi, Mexico, Mozambique, the Philippines, Poland, Tanzania, the United States, Zambia, and Zimbabwe, we contract directly with tobacco farmers or tobacco farmer cooperatives, in most cases before harvest, and thereby take the risk that the delivered quality and quantity may not meet market requirements. Outside the United States, we also provide agronomy services and crop advances of, or for, seed, fertilizer, and other supplies. Tobacco in Canada, and to a certain extent, in India, Malawi, and Zimbabwe, is purchased under an auction system.

Our website address is www.universalcorp.com. We post regulatory filings and other documents on this website as soon as reasonably practicable after they are electronically filed with or furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission. These filings include annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, Section 16 reports on Forms 3, 4, and 5, and any amendments to those reports filed with or furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission. All such filings on our website are available free of charge. Information on our website is not deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

5

#### DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

This prospectus describes certain general terms and provisions of the debt securities. This section summarizes all the material terms of the debt securities that are common to all series unless otherwise indicated in an applicable prospectus supplement. Because this section is a summary, it does not describe every aspect of the debt securities and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to all the provisions of the indenture, including definitions of some of the terms used in the indenture; the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, which is applicable to the indenture; and the notes. We describe the meaning for only some of the important terms. We also include references in parentheses to some sections of the indenture. When we offer to sell a particular series of debt securities, we will describe the specific terms for the securities in a supplement to this prospectus. The prospectus supplement will also indicate whether some or all of the general terms and provisions described in this prospectus apply to a particular series of debt securities.

Also, in this section, references to holders mean those who own debt securities registered in their own names, on the books that we or the applicable trustee maintain for this purpose, and not those who own beneficial interests in debt securities registered in street name or in debt securities issued in book-entry form through one or more depositaries. When we refer to you in this prospectus, we mean all purchasers of the securities being offered by this prospectus, whether they are the holders or only indirect owners of those securities. Owners of beneficial interests in the debt securities should read the section below entitled Legal Ownership.

### General

We will issue the debt securities in one or more series under an indenture between us and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee (the Trustee). The indenture is a contract between Universal and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., which acts as trustee. The indenture and its associated documents contain the full legal text of the matters described in this section. New York law governs the indenture and will govern the debt securities. The indenture is an exhibit to our registration statement. See Where You Can Find More Information for information as to where you can obtain a copy.

We may issue as many distinct series of debt securities under the indenture as we wish. The indenture does not limit the aggregate principal amount of debt securities that may be issued thereunder and provides that debt securities may be issued thereunder from time to time in one or more series. The provisions of the indenture allow us not only to issue debt securities with terms different from those previously issued under the indenture, but also to reopen a previous issue of a series of debt securities and issue additional debt securities of that series. We may issue debt securities in amounts that exceed the total amount specified on the cover of your prospectus supplement at any time without your consent and without notifying you. In addition we may offer debt securities, together with other debt securities, warrants, purchase contracts, preferred stock or common stock in the form of units, as described below under Description of Units.

We may issue senior debt securities. The senior debt securities will not be secured by any of our property or assets. As a result, holders of our debt securities will be unsecured creditors. The senior debt securities will constitute part of our senior debt, will be issued under an indenture described below, and will rank equally with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated debt. The indenture does not limit our ability to incur additional senior indebtedness.

When we use the terms debt security or debt securities in this description, we mean the senior debt securities being offered by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement.

6

We may issue debt securities up to an aggregate principal amount as we may authorize from time to time. The prospectus supplement will describe the terms of any debt securities being offered, including:

the title of the debt securities;

any limit on the aggregate principal amount of the debt securities;

the date or dates on which the specific series of debt securities will mature;

the rate or rates (which may be fixed or variable) per annum at which the debt securities will bear interest, if any, and the date or dates from which any such interest will accrue;

the dates on which such interest, if any, will be payable and the regular record dates for such interest payment dates;

the place or places where principal of, (and any premium) and interest on, the debt securities will be payable;

any mandatory or optional sinking fund or analogous provisions or provisions for redemption at the option of the issuer;

if applicable, the date after which and the price at which, the periods within which, and the terms and conditions upon which the debt securities may, pursuant to any optional or mandatory redemption provisions, be redeemed and other detailed terms and provisions of those optional or mandatory redemption provisions, if any;

if applicable, the terms and conditions upon which the debt securities may be repayable prior to final maturity at the option of the holder thereof (which option may be conditional);

the portion of the principal amount of the debt securities, if other than the entire principal amount thereof, payable upon acceleration of maturity thereof;

if the debt securities may be converted into or exercised or exchanged for our common stock or preferred stock or other of our securities or the debt or equity securities of third parties, the terms on which conversion, exercise or exchange may occur, including whether conversion, exercise or exchange is mandatory, at the option of the holder or at our option, the period during which conversion, exercise or exchange may occur, the initial conversion, exercise or exchange price or rate and the circumstances or manner in which the amount of common stock or preferred stock or other securities or the debt or equity securities of third parties issuable upon conversion, exercise or exchange may be adjusted;

if other than denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiples thereof, the denominations in which the debt securities will be issuable;

the currency of payment of principal of, and any premium and interest on, the debt securities;

if the currency of payment of principal and any premium, and interest on the series of debt securities is subject to our election or that of a holder, the currency or currencies in which payment can be made and the period within which, and the terms and conditions upon which, the election can be made;

any index used to determine the amount of payments of principal of, or any premium or interest on, the debt securities;

any addition to, deletion from or change in the covenants set forth in the indenture which applies to Securities of the series; and

7

### **Table of Contents**

any other terms of the debt securities that are not inconsistent with the indenture. (Section 301)

Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating thereto, the debt securities will not be secured by any of our property or assets and will rank equally with all our existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness. Accordingly, your ownership of debt securities means you are one of our unsecured creditors.

Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating thereto, the debt securities are to be issued as registered securities without coupons in denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiple of \$1,000. No service charge will be made for any transfer or exchange of debt securities within a series, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith. (Section 305)

Debt securities may be issued under the indenture as original issue discount securities to be offered and sold at a substantial discount below their stated principal amount. Federal income tax consequences and other considerations applicable thereto will be described in the prospectus supplement relating thereto. As defined in the indenture, original issue discount securities means any debt securities which provide for an amount less than the principal amount thereof to be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof. (*Section 101*)

#### **General Subordination**

Because our assets consist principally of interests in the subsidiaries through which we conduct our businesses, our cash flow and our consequent ability to service our debt, including the debt securities, are largely dependent upon the cash flow and earnings of our subsidiaries, including dividends we receive from some of those subsidiaries. Since we also guarantee some of the obligations of our subsidiaries, any liability we may incur for our subsidiaries obligations could reduce the assets that are available to satisfy claims of our direct creditors, including investors in the debt securities. Additionally, our right to participate as an equity holder in any distribution of assets of any of our subsidiaries upon the subsidiary s liquidation or otherwise, and thus the ability of our security holders to benefit from the distribution, is junior to creditors of the subsidiary, except to the extent that any claims we may have as a creditor of the subsidiary are recognized.

### **Indenture and Trustee**

The trustee has two main roles:

The trustee can enforce the rights of holders against us if we default on our obligations under the terms of the indenture or debt securities. There are some limitations on the extent to which the trustee acts on holders behalf, as described under Default and Related Matters Events of Default below; and

The trustee performs administrative duties for us, such as sending interest payments to holders, transferring holders debt securities to a new buyer if they sell and sending notices to holders.

# **Covenants and Other Restrictions**

Except as described in this sub-section or as otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement with respect to any series of debt securities, we are not restricted by the indenture from incurring, assuming or becoming liable for any type of debt or other obligations, from paying dividends or making distributions on our capital stock or purchasing or redeeming our capital stock.

Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement, covenants contained in the indenture, which are summarized below, will be applicable to the series of debt securities to which the prospectus supplement relates so long as any of the debt securities of that series are outstanding.

# Mergers and Similar Events

The indenture provides that we may not consolidate with or merge into any other person or sell, lease or transfer our assets substantially as an entirety, unless:

the person formed by such consolidation or into which we are merged or the person which acquires our assets is a person organized in the United States of America and expressly assumes the due and punctual payment of the principal of and interest on all the debt securities and the performance of every covenant of the indenture on our part;

immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no event of default, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an event of default, shall have happened and be continuing;

such transaction will not result in liens or other encumbrances prohibited by the indenture, except where securities held under the indenture are ratably secured; and

we have delivered to the trustee an Officers Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel each stating that such consolidation or transfer and a supplemental indenture, if applicable, comply with the indenture and that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with.

Upon such consolidation, merger or sale, the successor corporation formed by such consolidation or into which we are merged or to which such sale is made will succeed to, and be substituted for, us under the indenture, and the predecessor corporation shall be released from all obligations and covenants under the indenture and the debt securities.

The indenture does not restrict, or require us to redeem or permit holders to cause redemption of, debt securities in the event of:

a consolidation, merger, sale of assets or other similar transaction that may adversely affect our creditworthiness or the successor or combined entity;

a change in control of us; or

a highly leveraged transaction involving us whether or not involving a change in control.

Accordingly, the holders of debt securities would not have protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, restructuring, merger or similar transaction involving us that may adversely affect the holders. The existing protective covenants applicable to the debt securities would continue to apply to us in the event of a leveraged buyout initiated or supported by us, our management, or any of our affiliates or their management, but may not prevent such a transaction from taking place.

# Restrictions on Liens

In the indenture, we promise, with respect to each series of debt securities, that we will not (nor will we permit our most important operating subsidiaries, including Universal Leaf Tobacco Company, Incorporated, to) create or allow any mortgage, lien, or encumbrance of any kind upon any of the capital stock or certain important property of these subsidiaries, unless we have concurrently secured all outstanding debt securities issued under the indenture equally and ratably with the obligations that we have secured by those mortgages, liens, or encumbrances. There are, however, some exceptions to this restriction that are fully set forth in the indenture and that apply, among other things, to the following:

some pre-existing liens;

9

liens between our subsidiaries;
liens incurred to enable certain acquisitions;
construction, improvement, or repairs on property;
some liens on assets in favor of federal, state, or foreign governmental entities;
some statutory or court ordered liens;
some tax liens;
some liens securing obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business for sums not yet due; and
liens created to refinance or extend obligations secured by any of the liens described above.  Restrictions on Sale and Leaseback Transactions
In the indenture, we also promise, with respect to each series of debt securities, that we will not (nor will we permit our most important operating subsidiaries, including Universal Leaf Tobacco Company, Incorporated to) sell or transfer certain important property more than 120 days after such property is put into full operation, and to thereafter lease back that property for a term of more than three years to use for substantially the same purpose as the property being sold or transferred. There are, however, some exceptions to this restriction that are fully set forth in the indenture and that apply, among other things, to the following:
some inter-company sale and leaseback transactions;
situations where a lien would be permitted under the provisions of Restrictions on Liens above in an amount equal to the value of such sale and leaseback transaction; and

# **Modification and Waiver**

As described below, there are types of changes that we can make to the indenture and the debt securities issued under it:

of the important subsidiaries or to the voluntary retirement of certain company or subsidiary debt.

Changes Requiring Approval of Holders. First, there are changes that cannot be made to debt securities without each holder s specific approval. These types of changes include:

sale and leaseback transactions, where within 180 days, we or the subsidiary applies an amount equal to the greater of the fair value of the property or the actual proceeds from the sale of such property towards the purchase or acquisition of additional assets by one

changing the payment due date of the principal or interest on a debt security;

reducing any amounts due on a debt security;

reducing the amount of principal payable upon acceleration of the maturity of a debt security (including the amount payable on an original issue discount security) following a default;

changing the currency of payment on a debt security;

10

changing our obligations to maintain an office or agency in the places and for the purposes required by the indenture;

impairing the holder s right to sue for payment of any amount due on his or her debt security;

impairing any right that the holder may have to exchange or convert the debt security for or into securities or other property;

reducing the percentage of direct holders of debt securities whose consent is needed to modify or amend the indenture;

reducing the percentage of direct holders of debt securities whose consent is needed to waive our compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or to waive certain defaults; and

modifying any other aspect of the provisions dealing with modification and waiver of the indenture.

Changes Requiring a Majority Vote. The second type of change to the indenture and the debt securities requires a vote in favor by direct holders of debt securities owning a majority of the principal amount of each series affected thereby. Most changes, including waivers, as described below, fall into this category, except for changes noted above as requiring the approval of the holders of each security affected thereby, and, as noted below, changes not requiring approval.

The indenture provides that a supplemental indenture that changes or eliminates any covenant or other provision of the indenture that has expressly been included solely for the benefit of one or more particular series of securities, or that modifies the rights of the holders of securities of such series with respect to such covenant or other provision, shall be deemed not to affect the rights under the indenture of the holders of securities of any other series.

A vote by direct holders of debt securities owning a majority of the principal amount of the particular series affected would also be required for us to obtain a waiver of certain of the restrictive covenants or to obtain a waiver of any past default, except a payment default listed in the first category described under Default and Related Matters Events of Default below. We cannot obtain a waiver of a payment default or any other aspect of the indenture or the debt securities listed in the first category described above under Changes Requiring Your Approval unless we obtain the consent of each holder to the waiver.

Changes Not Requiring Approval. The fourth type of change does not require any vote by holders of debt securities. This type is limited to clarifications and certain other changes referenced in our indenture that would not adversely affect holders of the debt securities.

### Further Details Concerning Voting

When taking a vote, we will use the following rules to decide how much principal amount to attribute to a debt security:

for original issue discount securities, we will use the principal amount that would be due and payable on the voting date if the maturity of the debt securities were accelerated to that date because of a default;

for debt securities whose principal amount is not known (for example, because it is based on an index), we will use a special rule for that debt security described in the prospectus supplement; or

for debt securities denominated in one or more foreign currencies or currency units, we will use the U.S. dollar equivalent determined as of the date of the original issuance of the debt security.

11

Debt securities will not be considered outstanding, and therefore will not be eligible to vote, if we have deposited or set aside in trust for a holder money for their payment or redemption. Debt securities will also not be eligible to vote if they have been fully defeased as described under Defeasance Full Defeasance below.

We will generally be entitled to set any day as a record date for the purpose of determining the direct holders of outstanding debt securities that are entitled to vote or take other action under the indenture. In some circumstances, the trustee will be entitled to set a record date for action by direct holders. If we or the trustee set a record date for a vote or other action to be taken by holders of a particular series, that vote or action may be taken only by persons who are direct holders of outstanding securities of that series on the record date and must be taken within 90 days following the record date.

A street name holder or other indirect holder should consult his or her bank or broker for information on how the holder may grant or deny approval if we seek to change the indenture or the debt securities or request a waiver.

#### **Defeasance**

The following discussion of full defeasance and covenant defeasance will apply to a series of debt securities only if we choose to have them apply to that series. If we do so choose, we will state that in the prospectus supplement.

### Full Defeasance

If there is a change in federal tax law, as described below, we can legally release ourselves from any payment or other obligations on the debt securities. In that event (called a full defeasance), we must put in place the following arrangements for a holder to be repaid:

we must deposit in trust for a holder s benefit and the benefit of all other direct holders of the debt securities a combination of money and U.S. government or U.S. government agency notes, or bonds that will generate enough cash to make interest, principal and any other payments on the debt securities on their various due dates;

there must be a change in current federal tax law or a U.S. Internal Revenue Service ruling that lets us make the above deposit without causing the holder to be taxed on the debt securities any differently than if we did not make the deposit and just repaid the debt securities ourselves. (Under current federal tax law, the deposit and our legal release from the debt securities would be treated as though we took back the holder s debt securities and gave the holder his or her share of the cash and notes or bonds deposited in trust. In that event, the holder could recognize gain or loss on the debt securities that he or she gives back to us.); and

we must deliver to the trustee a legal opinion of our counsel confirming the tax law change described above. If we did accomplish full defeasance, as described above, the holder would have to rely solely on the trust deposit for repayment on the debt securities. A holder could not look to us for repayment in the unlikely event of any shortfall. Conversely, the trust deposit would most likely be protected from claims of our lenders and other creditors if we ever become bankrupt or insolvent.

## Covenant Defeasance

Under current federal tax law, we can make the same type of deposit described above and be released from some of the restrictive covenants in the debt securities without causing tax consequences to the holder. In that event (called covenant defeasance), the holder would lose the protection of those restrictive covenants but would gain the protection of having money and securities set aside in trust to repay the debt securities. In order to achieve covenant defeasance, we must do the following:

we must deposit in trust for the holder s benefit and the benefit of all other direct holders of the debt securities a combination of money and U.S. government or U.S. government agency notes or bonds that will generate enough cash to make interest, principal and any other payments on the debt securities on their various due dates; and

12

### **Table of Contents**

we must deliver to the trustee a legal opinion of our counsel confirming that under then current federal income tax law we may make the above deposit without causing the holder to be taxed on the debt securities any differently than if we did not make the deposit and just repaid the debt securities ourselves.

If we accomplish covenant defeasance, the following provisions, among others, of the indenture and the debt securities would no longer apply:

our promises regarding conduct of our business previously described under Covenants and Other Restrictions above, and any other covenants applicable to the series of debt securities and described in the prospectus supplement;

the condition regarding the treatment of liens when we merge or engage in similar transactions, as described under

Covenants and
Other Restrictions Mergers and Similar Events above; and

the events of default relating to breach of covenants, described under Default and Related Matters Events of Default below. If we accomplish covenant defeasance, a holder could still look to us for repayment of the debt securities if there were a shortfall in the trust deposit. If one of the remaining events of default occurs, such as our bankruptcy, and the debt securities become immediately due and payable, there may be a shortfall in the trust deposit. Depending on the event causing the default, the holder may not be able to obtain payment of the shortfall.

#### **Default and Related Matters**

The debt securities are not secured by any of our property or assets. As a result, a holder of debt securities will be one of our unsecured creditors. The debt securities are not subordinated to any of our debt obligations and therefore they rank equally with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness.

# Events of Default

A holder will have special rights if an event of default occurs and is not cured, as described below. The term event of default means any of the following:

we do not pay the principal or any premium on a debt security on its due date;

we do not pay interest on a debt security within 30 days of its due date;

we do not deposit money into a separate custodial account, known as a sinking fund, when such deposit is due, if we agree to maintain any such sinking fund;

we remain in breach of the restrictive covenant described under Covenants and Other Restrictions above or any other term of the indenture for 60 days after we receive a notice of default stating that we are in breach. The notice must be sent by either the trustee or direct holders of at least 10% of the principal amount of debt securities of the affected series;

we file for bankruptcy or certain other events of bankruptcy, insolvency, or reorganization occur; or

### **Table of Contents**

any other event of default described in the prospectus supplement occurs.

If an event of default has occurred and has not been cured, the trustee or the direct holders of 25% in principal amount of the debt securities of the affected series may declare the entire principal amount (or, in the case of original issue discount securities, the portion of the principal amount that is specified in the terms of the affected debt security) of all the debt securities of that series to be due and immediately payable. Until a judgment for payment has been obtained, the direct holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of the affected series may cancel such acceleration of maturity.

Investors should refer to the prospectus supplement relating to any series of debt securities that are original issue discount securities for the particular provisions relating to acceleration of the maturity of a portion of the principal amount of original issue discount securities upon the occurrence of an event of default and its continuation.

Subject to its duties in cases of default, where the trustee has some special duties, the trustee is not required to take any action under the indenture at the request of any holders unless the direct holders offer the trustee reasonable protection from expenses and liability, called an indemnity. Subject to the provisions of the indenture, if reasonable indemnity is provided, the direct holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the relevant series may direct the time, method, and place of conducting any lawsuit or other formal legal action seeking any remedy available to the trustee.

Before a direct holder bypasses the trustee and brings his or her own lawsuit or other formal legal action or takes other steps to enforce the holder s rights or protect his or her interests relating to the debt securities, the following must occur:

the holder must give the trustee written notice that an event of default has occurred and remains uncured or unwaived;

the direct holders of 25% in principal amount of all outstanding debt securities of the relevant series must make a written request that the trustee take action because of the default, and must offer reasonable indemnity to the trustee against the cost and other liabilities of taking that action;

the trustee must have not taken action for 60 days after receipt of the above notice and offer of indemnity; and

during those 60 days, the trustee must have not received from direct holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series a direction inconsistent with the written notice.

A holder, however, is entitled at any time to bring a lawsuit for the payment of money due on his or her debt security on or after its due date.

A street name holder or other indirect holder should consult his or her bank or broker for information on how to give notice or direction to or make a request of the trustee and to make or cancel a declaration of acceleration.

We will furnish to the trustee every year a written statement of certain of our officers certifying that to their knowledge we are in compliance with the indenture and the debt securities issued under it, or else specifying any default.

14

### **Legal Ownership**

#### Street Name and Other Indirect Holders

Some investors will hold debt securities in accounts at banks or brokers (in street name) rather than holding them directly. Investors who hold their debt securities in street name will generally not be recognized by us as legal holders of debt securities. In this case, we would recognize only the bank or broker, or the financial institution that the bank or broker uses to hold its debt securities, as the legal holder of the debt securities. These intermediary banks, brokers, and other financial institutions pass along principal, interest, and other payments on the debt securities, either because they agree to do so in their customer agreements or because they are legally required to do so. If an investor holds debt securities in street name, the investor is responsible for checking with his or her own institution to find out:

how it handles securities payments and notices;

whether it imposes fees or charges;

how it would handle voting if ever required;

whether and how the investor can instruct it to send him or her debt securities registered in the investor s own name so he or she can be a direct holder as described below; and

how it would pursue rights under the debt securities if there were a default or other event triggering the need for holders to act to protect their interests.

### Direct Holders

Our obligations, as well as the obligations of the trustee and those of any third parties employed by us or the trustee, run only to persons or entities who are the direct holders of debt securities (those who are registered as holders of debt securities). As noted above, we do not have obligations to an investor if he or she holds in street name or through other indirect means, either because the investor chooses to hold debt securities in that manner or because the debt securities are issued in the form of global securities as described below. For example, after we make payment to the registered holder, we have no further responsibility for the payment even if that registered holder is legally required to pass the payment along to the investor as a street name holder but does not do so.

### **Global Securities**

General. A global security is a special type of indirectly held security, as described under Street Name and Other Indirect Holders above. If we choose to issue debt securities in the form of global securities, the ultimate beneficial owners can only be indirect holders. In this situation, we would require that the global security be registered in the name of a financial institution that we select and that the debt securities included in the global security not be transferred to the name of any other direct holder unless the special circumstances described below occur. The financial institution that acts as the sole direct holder of the global security is called the depositary.

Any person wishing to own a debt security included in the global security must do so indirectly by virtue of an account with a broker, bank or other financial institution that in turn has an account with the depositary. The prospectus supplement will indicate whether an investor s series of debt securities will be issued only in the form of global securities.

Special Investor Considerations for Global Securities. As an indirect holder, an investor s rights relating to a global security will be governed by the account rules of the investor s financial institution and of the depositary, as well as general laws relating to securities transfers. We do not recognize this type of investor as a registered holder of debt securities and instead deal only with the depositary that holds the global security.

Investors in debt securities that are issued only in the form of global securities should be aware of the following limitations:

an investor cannot get debt securities registered in his or her own name;

an investor cannot receive physical certificates for his or her interest in the debt securities;

15

### **Table of Contents**

an investor will be a street name holder and must look to his or her own bank or broker for payments on the debt securities and protection of his or her legal rights relating to the debt securities (see Street Name and Other Indirect Holders above);

an investor may not be able to sell interests in the debt securities to some insurance companies and other institutions that are required by law to own their securities in the form of physical certificates;

the depositary s policies will govern payments, transfers, exchange, and other matters relating to an investor s interest in the global security. We and the trustee have no responsibility for any aspect of the depositary s actions or for its records of ownership interests in the global security. We and the trustee also do not supervise the depositary in any way; and

the depositary will require that interests in a global security be purchased or sold within its system using same-day funds for settlement

Special Situations When a Global Security Will Be Terminated. In a few special situations described below, the global security will terminate and interests in it will be exchanged for physical certificates representing debt securities. After that exchange, the choice of whether to hold debt securities directly or in street name will be up to the individual investor. The investor must consult his or her own bank or broker to find out how to have the investor s interests in debt securities transferred to his or her own name, so that the investor will be a direct holder.

The special situations for termination of a global security are:

when the depositary notifies us that it is unwilling, unable, or no longer qualified to continue as depositary;

when we notify the trustee that we wish to terminate the global security (subject to the procedures of the depositary); or

when an event of default on the debt securities has occurred and has not been cured (see Default and Related Matters below). The prospectus supplement may also list additional situations for terminating a global security that would apply only to the particular series of debt securities covered by the prospectus supplement. When a global security terminates, the depositary (and not we or the trustee) is responsible for deciding the names of the institutions that will be the initial direct holders.

### **Additional Mechanics**

### Form, Exchange, and Transfer of our Debt Securities

The debt securities will be issued only in fully registered form, without interest coupons and, unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement, in denominations that are even multiples of \$1,000. A direct holder may have his or her debt securities broken into, or exchanged for, more debt securities of smaller denominations or combined into fewer debt securities of larger denominations, as long as the total principal amount is not changed.

A direct holder may exchange or transfer debt securities at the office of the trustee. The trustee acts as our agent for registering debt securities in the names of holders and transferring debt securities. We may change this appointment to another entity or perform the service ourselves. The entity performing the role of maintaining the list of registered direct holders is called the security registrar. It will also register transfers of the debt securities.

### **Table of Contents**

A direct holder will not be required to pay a service charge to transfer or exchange debt securities, but may be required to pay for any tax or other governmental charge associated with the exchange or transfer. The transfer or exchange will only be made if the security registrar is satisfied with the holder s proof of ownership.

If we designate additional transfer agents, they will be named in the prospectus supplement. We may cancel the designation of any particular transfer agent. We may also approve a change in the office through which any transfer agent acts.

If the debt securities are redeemable and we redeem less than all of the debt securities of a particular series, we may block the transfer or exchange of debt securities during the period beginning 15 days before the selection of securities for redemption and ending on the earliest date of notice of such redemption, in order to freeze the list of holders to prepare the mailing. We may also refuse to register transfers or exchanges of debt securities selected for redemption, except that we will continue to permit transfers and exchanges of the unredeemed portion of any debt security being partially redeemed.

# Payment and Paying Agents

We will pay interest to a direct holder if he or she is a direct holder listed in the trustee s records at the close of business on the regular record date, even if the holder no longer owns the debt security on the interest due date. The regular record date is usually about two weeks in advance of the interest due date and is stated in the prospectus supplement.

We will pay interest, principal, and any other money due on the debt securities at the corporate trust office of the trustee. That office is currently located at 2 North LaSalle Street, Suite 1020, Chicago, Illinois 60602. A direct holder must make arrangements to have his or her payments picked up at or wired from that office. We may also choose to pay interest by mailing checks.

A street name holder or other indirect holder should consult his or her bank or broker for information on how the holder will receive payments.

We may also arrange for additional payment offices, known as paying agents, and may cancel or change these offices, including our use of the trustee s corporate trust office. We may also choose to act as our own paying agent. We will notify holders of changes in the paying agents for any particular series of debt securities.

## Notices

We and the trustee will send notices regarding the debt securities only to direct holders, using their addresses as listed in the trustee s records.

Regardless of who acts as paying agent, all money paid by us to a paying agent that remains unclaimed at the end of two years after the amount is due to direct holders will be repaid to us. After that two-year period, a holder may look only to us for payment (less any amount we may be obligated to pay to the Commonwealth of Virginia under state law) and not to the trustee, any other paying agent, or anyone else.

# DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK

### General

We may issue shares of preferred stock in one or more series. The description of the financial and other specific terms of a series of preferred stock will be in the prospectus supplement accompanying this prospectus. The specific terms of a series of preferred stock as described in a prospectus supplement will supplement and, if applicable, may modify or replace the general terms described in this section. If there are differences between a prospectus supplement and this prospectus, the prospectus supplement will control.

17

Any reference to a series of preferred stock means all of the shares of preferred stock issued as part of the same series under a certificate of designation filed as part of our articles of incorporation.

#### Authorization

We are authorized to issue 5,000,000 shares of Additional Preferred Stock, without par value. Under our articles of incorporation, the board of directors, without shareholder approval, is authorized to issue shares of Additional Preferred Stock in one or more series. The creation and issuance of any series of preferred stock and the relative rights and preferences of any such series will be determined in the judgment of the board of directors. Factors that the board of directors would consider include our capital needs and then existing market conditions.

The board of directors has authorized and reserved 500,000 shares of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, without par value, for issuance upon the exercise of the preferred share purchase rights described under Description of Common Stock Preferred Share Purchase Rights below

In March and April 2006, the board of directors issued 220,000 shares of Series B 6.75% Convertible Perpetual Preferred Stock. On November 24, 2008, there were 219,999 shares of Series B 6.75% Convertible Perpetual Preferred Stock issued and outstanding.

#### **General Terms of a Series**

any voting rights; and

Our board of directors will fix the terms of the series of preferred stock that it designates by resolution adopted as may be permitted by the Virginia Stock Corporation Act before we issue any shares of the series of preferred stock.

The prospectus supplement relating to the particular series of preferred stock will contain a description of the specific terms of that series as fixed by our board of directors, including, as applicable:

the offering price at which we will issue the preferred stock;

the title, designation of number of shares, and stated value of the preferred stock;

the dividend rate or method of calculation, the payment dates for dividends and the place or places where the dividends will be paid, whether dividends will be cumulative or noncumulative, and, if cumulative, the dates from which dividends will begin to accumulate;

any conversion or exchange rights for shares of any other class or classes of stock or of any other series of the same or any other class or classes of stock;

whether the preferred stock will be subject to redemption and the redemption price and other terms and conditions relative to the redemption rights;

any liquidation rights;

any sinking fund provisions;

any other rights, preferences, privileges, limitations, and restrictions that are not inconsistent with the terms of our articles of incorporation.

When we issue and receive payment for shares of preferred stock, the shares will be fully paid and nonassessable, which means that its holders will have paid their purchase price in full and that we may not ask them to surrender additional funds. Holders of preferred stock will not have any preemptive or subscription rights to acquire more of our stock. Unless otherwise specified in the prospectus supplement relating to a particular series of preferred stock, each series of preferred stock will rank on a parity in all respects with each other series of preferred stock and prior to our common stock as to dividends and any distribution of our assets.

18

The rights of holders of the preferred stock offered may be adversely affected by the rights of holders of any shares of preferred stock that may be issued in the future. Our board of directors may cause shares of preferred stock to be issued in public or private transactions for any proper corporate purposes and may include issuances to obtain additional financing in connection with acquisitions. Our board of directors ability to issue shares of preferred stock may discourage attempts by others to acquire control of us without negotiation with our board of directors, as it may make it difficult for a person to acquire us without negotiating with our board of directors.

### **Dividends**

Holders of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to receive dividends when, as, and if declared by our board of directors from funds legally available for payment of dividends. The rates and dates of payment of dividends will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to each series of preferred stock. Dividends will be payable to holders of record of preferred stock as they appear on our books on the record dates fixed by the board of directors. Dividends on any series of preferred stock may be cumulative or noncumulative, as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

We may not declare, pay, or set apart funds for payment of dividends on a particular series of preferred stock unless full dividends on any other series of preferred stock that ranks equally with or senior to the series of preferred stock have been paid or sufficient funds have been set apart for payment for either of the following:

all prior dividend periods of the other series of preferred stock that pay dividends on a cumulative basis; or

the immediately preceding dividend period of the other series of preferred stock that pay dividends on a noncumulative basis. Partial dividends declared on shares of any series of preferred stock and other series of preferred stock ranking on an equal basis as to dividends will be declared pro rata. A pro rata declaration means that the ratio of dividends declared per share to accrued dividends per share will be the same for each series of preferred stock.

### **Voting Rights**

The holders of shares of preferred stock will have no voting rights, except:

as otherwise stated in the applicable prospectus supplement;

as otherwise stated in the certificate of designation establishing the series; or

as required by applicable law.

# **Liquidation Preference**

In the event of our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, holders of each series of our preferred stock will have the right to receive distributions upon liquidation in the amount described in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to each series of preferred stock, plus an amount equal to any accrued and unpaid dividends. These distributions will be made before any distribution is made on the common stock or on any securities ranking junior to the preferred stock upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding-up.

If the liquidation amounts payable relating to the preferred stock of any series and any other securities ranking on a parity regarding liquidation rights are not paid in full, the holders of the preferred stock of that series and the other securities will have the right to a ratable portion of our available assets, up to the full liquidation preference of each security. Holders of these series of preferred stock or other securities will not be entitled to any other amounts from us after they have received their full liquidation preference.

19

# Redemption

If so specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, a series of preferred stock may be redeemable at any time, in whole or in part, at our option or the holder s, and may be mandatorily redeemed.

Any restriction on the repurchase or redemption by us of our preferred stock while we are in arrears in the payment of dividends will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Unless we default in the payment of the redemption price, dividends will cease to accrue after the redemption date on shares of preferred stock called for redemption and all rights of holders of these shares will terminate except for the right to receive the redemption price.

### **Conversion or Exchange Rights**

The prospectus supplement relating to any series of preferred stock that is convertible, exercisable, or exchangeable will state the terms on which shares of that series are convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for shares of common stock, another series of our preferred stock, or any other securities registered pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

#### DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

#### General

We may issue shares of our common stock. The following description briefly summarizes our common stock. This description may not be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to applicable provisions of Virginia law and our articles of incorporation and bylaws. Our articles of incorporation and bylaws are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission and are exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. See Where You Can Find More Information for information on how to obtain copies.

# **Authorized Common Stock**

Our authorized capital stock consists of 100,000,000 shares of common stock, without par value. On November 20, 2008, there were 24,987,055 shares of common stock issued and outstanding.

### **Terms**

The holders of common stock are entitled to one vote for each share on all matters voted on by shareholders, including elections of directors. Except as otherwise required by law or provided in any resolution adopted by the board of directors with respect to any series of preferred stock, the holders of common stock possess all voting power. Our articles of incorporation do not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors. Subject to any preferential rights of any outstanding series of preferred stock created by the board of directors from time to time, the holders of common stock are entitled to such dividends as may be declared from time to time by the board of directors from funds available for dividends. Upon our liquidation, holders of our common stock are entitled to receive pro rata all of our assets available for distribution to such holders.

# **Preemptive Rights**

No holder of any share of common stock or preferred stock has any preemptive right to subscribe to any of our securities.

20

### **Preferred Share Purchase Rights**

Each outstanding share of common stock has associated with it one Preferred Share Purchase Right. Each Right entitles the registered holder to purchase from us one two-hundredth of a share of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock at an exercise price of \$110, subject to adjustment. The description and terms of the Rights are set forth in a Rights Agreement, dated as of December 3, 1998, between us and Wachovia Bank, N.A. as Rights Agent, as amended by the First Amendment to the Rights Agreement, dated as of April 23, 1999, between us, Wachovia and Norwest Bank Minnesota, N.A., as successor Rights Agent. The following summary of certain terms of the Preferred Share Purchase Rights is qualified in its entirety by reference to the current Rights Agreement, as amended, which is on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

The Rights will become exercisable only if a person or group of affiliated or associated persons has acquired beneficial ownership of, or has announced a tender offer for, 15% or more of the outstanding shares of our common stock. Under certain circumstances, the board of directors may reduce this threshold percentage to not less than 10%. If a person or group of affiliated or associated persons has acquired beneficial ownership of, or has announced a tender offer for, the threshold percentage, each Right will entitle the registered holder, other than such person or group, to buy, at the then current exercise price of the Right, shares of common stock or Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock having a market value equal to twice the exercise price of the Right. If we are acquired in a merger or other business combination, each Right will entitle the registered holder, other than such person or group, to purchase, at the then current exercise price of the Right, securities of the surviving company having a market value equal to twice the exercise price of the Right. The Rights will expire on February 13, 2009, and we may redeem or exchange them at any time before they become exercisable.

Until the Rights become exercisable, they are evidenced by the common stock certificates and are transferred only with such certificates.

## Certain Provisions of Our Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws

Our articles of incorporation and bylaws contain provisions that may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control of us. Our articles of incorporation and bylaws provide:

for division of the board of directors into three classes, with one class elected each year to serve a three-year term;

that directors may be removed only for cause and only upon the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the outstanding shares entitled to vote;

that a vacancy on the board shall be filled by the remaining directors; and

that the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the outstanding shares entitled to vote is required to amend, alter, change, or repeal the foregoing provisions.

Our bylaws require advance notification for a shareholder to bring business before a shareholders meeting or to nominate a person for election as a director. Our bylaws provide that, subject to the rights of holders of any series of preferred stock, special meetings of shareholders may be called only by the Chairman of the Board, the President or by order of the Board of Directors. Special meetings of the shareholders may not be called by the shareholders. The business permitted to be conducted at any special meeting of shareholders is limited to the business brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the board of directors.

Our articles of incorporation also contain an affiliated transaction provision. The affiliated transaction provision provides that, in the event that holders of common stock are entitled to vote on certain transactions, a supermajority of at least 80% of all the votes that the holders of common stock are entitled to cast shall be required for the approval of such transactions. Such supermajority approval would be required for:

a merger or consolidation involving any Interested Shareholder (as defined below), at the record date for determining shareholders entitled to vote; and

### **Table of Contents**

a sale, lease, or exchange of substantially all of our assets or property to or with an Interested Shareholder, or for the approval of a sale, lease, or exchange of substantially all of the assets or property of an Interested Shareholder to or with us.

For the purpose of the affiliated transaction provision, an Interested Shareholder means any person or entity who directly or indirectly owns or controls 10% or more of our voting power. In addition, our articles of incorporation provides that the same 80% vote shall be required for the approval of certain transactions including a reclassification of securities, recapitalization, or other transaction designed to decrease the number of holders of common stock after any person or entity has become an Interested Shareholder. However, the supermajority approval requirement does not apply to any transaction that is approved by the board of directors prior to the time that the Interested Shareholder becomes an Interested Shareholder.

The shares of common stock and preferred stock authorized by our articles of incorporation provide the board of directors with as much flexibility as possible in using such shares for corporate purposes. However, these additional shares may also be used by the board of directors to deter future attempts to gain control of us. The board of directors has sole authority to determine the terms of any series of the preferred stock, including voting rights, conversion rates, and liquidation preferences. As a result of the ability to fix voting rights for a series of preferred stock, the board of directors has the power to issue a series of preferred stock to persons friendly to management. Such an issuance could be used by the board of directors in an attempt to block a post-tender offer merger or other transaction by which a third party seeks a change in control of us.

The foregoing provisions of our articles of incorporation and bylaws are intended to prevent inequitable shareholder treatment in a two-tier takeover. These provisions are also intended to reduce the possibility that a third party could effect a sudden or surprise change in majority control of the board of directors without the support of the incumbent board of directors, even if such a change were desired by or would be beneficial to a majority of our shareholders. As a result, such provisions may have the effect of discouraging certain unsolicited offers for our capital stock.

### DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

#### General

We may issue warrants to purchase debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, or any combination of these securities. We may issue the warrants independently or together with any underlying securities, and the warrants may be attached or separate from the underlying securities. We may also issue a series of warrants under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between us and a warrant agent. The warrant agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the warrants of such series and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency for or with holders or beneficial owners of warrants.

The description of the specific terms of warrants, whether issued in a series or not, will be in a prospectus supplement accompanying this prospectus. The specific terms of the warrants as described in a prospectus supplement will supplement and, if applicable, may modify or replace the general terms described in this section. If there are differences between a prospectus supplement and this prospectus, the prospectus supplement will control.

This summary also is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to all the provisions of any specific warrant document or agreement, which we will file with the SEC as an exhibit to a current report on Form 8-K. See Where You Can Find More Information below for information on how to obtain a copy of a warrant document when it is filed.

When we refer to a series of warrants, we mean all warrants issued as part of the same series under the applicable warrant agreement.

22

Т~~	

The applicable prospectus supplement may describe the terms of any warrants that we may offer, including the following:	
the title of the warrants;	
the total number of warrants;	
the price or prices at which the warrants will be issued;	
the currency or currencies that investors may use to pay for the warrants;	
the designation and terms of the underlying securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants;	
the price at which and the currency or currencies, including composite currencies, in which investors may purchase the securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants;	underlying
the date on which the right to exercise the warrants will commence and the date on which the right will expire;	
whether the warrants will be issued in registered form or bearer form;	
information with respect to book-entry procedures, if any;	
if applicable, the minimum or maximum amount of warrants that may be exercised at any one time;	
if applicable, the designation and terms of the underlying securities with which the warrants are issued and the number issued with each underlying security;	of warrants
if applicable, the date on and after which the warrants and the related underlying securities will be separately transferab	ole;

the procedures and conditions relating to the exercise of the warrants; and

the identity of the warrant agent, if any;

if applicable, a discussion of material United States federal income tax considerations;

any other terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures, and limitations relating to the exchange and exercise of the warrants. **Warrant Agreements** 

We may issue the warrants in one or more series under one or more warrant agreements, each to be entered into between us and a bank, trust company, or other financial institution as warrant agent. We may add, replace, or terminate warrant agents from time to time. We may also choose to act as our own warrant agent or may choose one of our subsidiaries to do so.

We will not qualify any warrant agreement as an indenture, and no warrant agent will be required to qualify as a trustee, under the Trust Indenture Act. As a result, holders of warrants issued under a warrant agreement will not have the protection of the Trust Indenture Act with respect to their warrants.

The warrant agent under a warrant agreement will act solely as our agent in connection with the warrants issued under that agreement. The warrant agent will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders of those warrants. Any holder of warrants may, without the consent of any other person, enforce by appropriate legal action, on its own behalf, its right to exercise those warrants in accordance with their terms. Until the warrant is properly exercised, no holder of any warrant will be entitled to any rights of a holder of the warrant property purchasable upon exercise of the warrant.

#### Form, Exchange, and Transfer

We may issue the warrants in registered form or bearer form. Warrants issued in registered form, i.e., book-entry, will be represented by a global security registered in the name of a depository, which will be the holder of all the warrants represented by the global security. Those investors who own beneficial interests in a global warrant will do so through participants in the depository system, and the rights of these indirect owners will be governed solely by the applicable procedures of the depository and its participants. In addition, we may issue warrants in non-global form, i.e., bearer form. If any warrants are issued in non-global form, warrant certificates may be exchanged for new warrant certificates of different denominations, and holders may exchange, transfer, or exercise their warrants at the warrant agent soffice or any other office indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Prior to the exercise of their warrants, holders of warrants exercisable for debt securities will not have any of the rights of holders of the debt securities purchasable upon such exercise and will not be entitled to payments of principal (or premium, if any) or interest, if any, on the debt securities purchasable upon such exercise. Prior to the exercise of their warrants, holders of warrants exercisable for shares of preferred stock or common stock will not have any rights of holders of the preferred stock or common stock purchasable upon such exercise and will not be entitled to dividend payments, if any, or voting rights of the preferred stock or common stock purchasable upon such exercise.

#### **Exercise and Redemption of Warrants**

A warrant will entitle the holder to purchase for cash an amount of securities at an exercise price that will be stated in, or that will be determinable as described in, the applicable prospectus supplement. Warrants may be exercised at any time up to the close of business on the expiration date set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised warrants will become void. Warrants may be redeemed as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Warrants may be exercised as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Upon receipt of payment and the warrant certificate properly completed and duly executed at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other office indicated in the prospectus supplement, we will forward, as soon as practicable, the securities purchasable upon such exercise. If less than all of the warrants represented by such warrant certificate are exercised, a new warrant certificate will be issued for the remaining warrants.

We may redeem your warrant before it is exercised unless the applicable prospectus supplement specifies otherwise. The prospectus supplement will specify one or more redemption prices. It may also specify one or more redemption periods during which the redemption prices relating to the redemption of warrants during those periods will apply. The warrant will be redeemable at our option at any time on or after a date specified in the prospectus supplement or at any other specified time or times. If we redeem the warrant, we will do so at the specified redemption price. If different prices are specified for different redemption periods, the price that we pay will be the price that applies to the redemption period during which the warrant is redeemed.

#### DESCRIPTION OF STOCK PURCHASE CONTRACTS

We may issue stock purchase contracts. Stock purchase contracts represent contracts obligating holders to purchase from or sell to us, and obligating us to sell to or purchase from the holders, a specified or variable number of shares of our common stock or preferred stock, as applicable, at a future date or dates. The price per share of common stock or preferred stock, as applicable, may be fixed at the time that the stock purchase contracts are issued

or may be determined by reference to a specific formula contained in the stock purchase contracts. Any such formula may include anti-dilution provisions to adjust the number of shares of common stock or preferred stock issuable pursuant to the stock purchase contracts upon certain events. We may issue stock purchase contracts in distinct series.

The applicable prospectus supplement will describe the terms of any stock purchase contracts. The following description and any description of stock purchase contracts in the applicable prospectus supplement is subject to and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the stock purchase contract agreement and, if applicable, collateral arrangements and depositary arrangements relating to such stock purchase contracts. We will file these documents with the SEC as an exhibit to a current report on Form 8-K. See Where You Can Find More Information below for information on how to obtain a copy of a document when it is filed.

We may issue stock purchase contracts separately or as part of units, which we describe below. Units may consist of a stock purchase contract and beneficial interests in other securities described in this prospectus or of third parties, securing the holders—obligations to purchase from or sell shares to us under the stock purchase contracts. These other securities may consist of our debt securities, preferred stock or common stock, trust preferred securities, or debt obligations of third parties, including U.S. treasury securities.

The stock purchase contracts may require us to make periodic payments to the holders of the stock purchase contracts or vice versa, and these payments may be unsecured or prefunded on some basis. The stock purchase contracts may require holders to secure their obligations under those contracts in a specified manner and in certain circumstances we may deliver newly issued prepaid stock purchase contracts upon release to a holder of any collateral securing such holder s obligations under the original stock purchase contract.

The applicable prospectus supplement may contain, where applicable, the following information about the stock purchase contracts issued under it:

whether the stock purchase contracts obligate the holder to purchase or sell, or both purchase and sell, our common stock or preferred stock, as applicable, and the nature and amount of each of those securities, or the method of determining those amounts;

whether the stock purchase contracts are to be prepaid or not;

whether the stock purchase contracts are to be settled by delivery, or by reference or linkage to the value, performance, or outstanding amount of our common stock or preferred stock;

any acceleration, cancellation, termination, or other provisions relating to the settlement of the stock purchase contracts;

whether the stock purchase contracts will be issued in fully registered or global form; and

any other terms of the stock purchase contracts.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF UNITS**

#### General

We may issue units composed of any combination of our debt securities, preferred stock, common stock, warrants, and stock purchase contracts. We will issue each unit so that the holder of the unit is also the holder of each security included in the unit. As a result, the holder of a unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The unit agreement under which a unit is issued may provide that the securities included in the unit may not be held or transferred separately, at any time or at any time before a specified date.

25

#### **Table of Contents**

We will describe the financial and other specific terms of specific units in the prospectus supplement accompanying this prospectus. The following description and any description of units in the applicable prospectus supplement is subject to and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the unit agreement and, if applicable, collateral arrangements and depositary arrangements relating to such units. We will file these documents with the SEC as an exhibit to a current report on Form 8-K. See Where You Can Find More Information below for information on how to obtain a copy of a document when it is filed.

The applicable prospectus supplement may describe:

the designation and terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units, including whether and under what circumstances those securities may be held or transferred separately;

any provisions for the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer, or exchange of the units or of the securities composing the units; and

whether the units will be issued in fully registered or global form.

The applicable provisions described in this section, as well as those described under Description of Debt Securities, Description of Preferred Stock, Description of Common Stock, Description of Warrants and Description of Stock Purchase Contracts, will apply to each unit and to each security included in each unit, respectively.

#### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may offer the securities in this prospectus from time to time as follows:

to or through underwriters or dealers;

directly to other purchasers;

through designated agents; or

through a combination of any of these methods.

Any underwriter or agent involved in the offer and sale of the securities will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement.

In some cases, we may also repurchase the securities and reoffer them to the public by one or more of the methods described above. This prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement may be used in connection with any offering of securities through any of these methods or other methods described in the applicable prospectus supplement. This prospectus and applicable prospectus supplement may also be used by us and our affiliates in connection with offers and sales relating to the initial sale of the securities and any market making transactions in the securities. These transactions may be executed at negotiated prices that are related to prevailing market prices at the time of sale, or at other prices. We and our affiliates may act as principal or agent in these transactions.

The securities (including securities issued or to be issued by us or securities borrowed from third parties in connection with arrangements under which we agree to issue securities to underwriters or their affiliates on a delayed or contingent basis) that we distributed by any of these methods may be sold to the public, in one or more transactions, either:

at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
at prices related to prevailing market prices; or

26

#### **Table of Contents**

at negotiated prices.

We may enter into derivative transactions with third parties, or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third parties in privately negotiated transactions. If the applicable prospectus supplement indicates, in connection with those derivatives, the third parties may sell securities covered by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, including in short sale transactions. If so, the third parties may use securities pledged by us or borrowed from us or others to settle those sales or to close out any related open borrowings of stock, and may use securities received from us in settlement of those derivatives to close out any related open borrowings of stock. The third parties in such sale transactions will be underwriters and, if not identified in this prospectus, will be identified in the applicable prospectus supplement (or a post-effective amendment).

We or one of our affiliates may loan or pledge securities to a financial institution or other third party that in turn may sell the securities using this prospectus. Such financial institution or third party may transfer its short position to investors in our securities or in connection with a simultaneous offering of other securities offered by this prospectus or otherwise.

We may solicit, or may authorize underwriters, dealers, or agents to solicit, offers to purchase securities directly from the public from time to time, including pursuant to contracts that provide for payment and delivery on future dates. We may also designate agents from time to solicit offers to purchase securities from the public on our behalf. The prospectus supplement relating to any particular offering of securities will name any agents designated to solicit offers, and will include information about any commissions that we may pay the agents and will describe the material terms of any such delayed delivery arrangements, in that offering. Agents may be deemed to be underwriters as that term is defined in the Securities Act.

In connection with the sale of securities, underwriters may receive compensation from us or from purchasers of the securities, for whom they may act as agents, in the form of discounts, concessions, or commissions. Underwriters may sell the securities to or through dealers, and such dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions, or commissions from the underwriters and/or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agents. Underwriters, dealers, and agents that participate in the distribution of the securities may be deemed to be underwriters, and any discounts or commissions that they receive from us, and any profit on the resale of the securities that they realize may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Any such underwriter, dealer, or agent will be identified, and any such compensation received will be described, in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the securities will be a new issue with no established trading market, other than the common stock. Any common stock sold pursuant to a prospectus supplement will be listed on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance. We may elect to list any of the other securities on an exchange, but are not obligated to do so. If we sell a security offered by this prospectus to an underwriter for public offering or sale, the underwriter may make a market for that security, but the underwriter will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. Therefore, we cannot give any assurances to you concerning the liquidity of any security offered by this prospectus.

If dealers are utilized in the sale of the securities, we will sell the securities to the dealers as principals. The dealers may then resell the securities to the public at varying prices to be determined by such dealers at the time of resale. The names of the dealers and the terms of the transaction will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

We may enter into agreements with underwriters, dealers, and agents who participate in the distribution of the securities that may entitle these persons to indemnification by us against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribution with respect to payments that such underwriters, dealers, or agents may be required to make. Any agreement in which we agree to indemnify underwriters, dealers, and agents against civil liabilities will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

27

#### **Table of Contents**

In connection with an offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell securities in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, stabilizing transactions, and purchases to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of securities than they are required to purchase in an offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of certain bids or purchases of the offered securities or any underlying securities made for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the securities while an offering is in progress.

These activities by the underwriters may stabilize, maintain, or otherwise affect the market price of the securities. As a result, the price of the securities may be higher than the price that otherwise might exist in the open market. If these activities are commenced, they may be discontinued by the underwriters at any time. These transactions may be effected on an exchange or automated quotation system, if the securities are listed on that exchange or admitted for trading on that automated quotation system, or in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

#### **EXPERTS**

Our consolidated financial statements appearing in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended March 31, 2008, and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of March 31, 2008, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in its reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference.

Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

In connection with particular offerings of the securities in the future, and if stated in the applicable prospectus supplements, the validity of the securities offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Sullivan & Cromwell LLP. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the underwriters by counsel named in the applicable prospectus supplement. Sullivan & Cromwell LLP and counsel for the underwriters named in the applicable prospectus supplement will rely as to matters governed by Virginia law on the opinion of Preston D. Wigner, Esq., our General Counsel, Vice President, Chief Compliance Officer and Secretary or other Virginia counsel to us.

28

**Universal Corporation** 

**Debt Securities** 

**Preferred Stock** 

**Common Stock** 

Warrants

**Stock Purchase Contracts** 

Units

**PROSPECTUS** 

November 24, 2008

#### PART II

# INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

# Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following is a summary of the expenses (all of which are estimated) to be incurred by the Registrant in connection with the distribution of the securities registered under this registration statement.

Securities and Exchange Commission Registration Fee	\$	0*
Accounting Fees and Expenses	8	3,000
Legal Fees and Expenses	100	0,000
Printing Expenses	3	3,000
Trustee s Fees and Expenses	5	5,000
Miscellaneous Expenses	5	,000
Total	\$ 121	,000

<sup>\*</sup> To be determined. In accordance with Rules 456(b) and 457(r) under the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant is deferring payment of all of the registration fee.

#### Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Article 10 of the Virginia Stock Corporation Act allows, in general, for indemnification, in certain circumstances, by a corporation of any person threatened with or made a defendant or respondent in any action, suit, or proceeding by reason of the fact that he or she is, or was, a director or officer of such corporation if the director or officer meets certain conditions of conduct. Indemnification is also authorized with respect to a criminal action or proceeding where the person had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. Article 9 of the Virginia Stock Corporation Act provides limitations on damages payable by officers and directors, except in cases of willful misconduct or knowing violation of criminal law or any federal or state securities law.

Article VIII of the Company s Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation provides for mandatory indemnification of any director or officer of the Company who is or was a party to any proceeding by reason of the fact that he is or was a director or officer of the Company against all liabilities and expenses incurred in the proceeding. However, the director or officer will not be indemnified for such liabilities and expenses as are incurred because of such director s or officer s willful misconduct or knowing violation of the criminal law.

The Company s Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation also provide that in every instance permitted under Virginia corporate law in effect from time to time, a director or officer will be protected from liability to the Company or its shareholders.

The Company maintains a standard policy of officers and directors liability insurance.

#### Item 16. Exhibits.

Exhibit No.	Document
1.1**	Form of Debt Securities Underwriting Agreement.
1.2**	Form of Preferred Stock Underwriting Agreement.

1.3**	Form of Common Stock Underwriting Agreement.
1.4**	Form of Warrants Underwriting Agreement.
1.5**	Form of Stock Purchase Contracts Underwriting Agreement

II-1

Exhibit No.	Document
1.6**	Form of Units Underwriting Agreement
3.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K dated August 30, 2007, File No. 1-652).
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K dated March 10, 2006, File No. 1-652)
4.1	Indenture dated as of February 1, 1991, between the Registrant and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (formerly known as Chemical Bank), as trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4 of the Registrant s Form S-3 Registration Statement dated February 12, 2003, File No. 1-625)
4.2	Rights Agreement, dated as of December 3, 1998, between the Registrant and Wachovia Bank, N.A., as Rights Agent (incorporated herein by reference to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 3, 1998, File No. 1-652)
4.3	First Amendment to the Rights Agreement, dated as of April 23, 1999, between the Registrant, Wachovia Bank, N.A., as Rights Agent, and Norwest Bank Minnesota, N.A., as Successor Rights Agent (incorporated herein by reference to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 7, 1999, File No. 1-652)
4.4	Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated herein by reference to the Registrant s Amendment No. 1 to Registrant s Form 8-A Registration Statement, dated May 7, 1999, File No. 1-652)
4.7	Form of Debt Security (included in Exhibit 4.1)
4.10**	Form of Preferred Stock Certificate
4.11**	Form of Warrant Certificate
4.12**	Form of Warrant Agreement
4.13**	Form of Stock Purchase Contract
4.14**	Form of Unit Agreement
4.15**	Form of Collateral Agreement
4.16**	Form of Depositary Agreement
5.1*	Opinion of Sullivan & Cromwell LLP
5.2*	Opinion of Preston D. Wigner, Esq.
8.1**	Opinion regarding Tax Matters
12.1*	Statements regarding computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges and Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preference Dividends
23.1*	Consent of Sullivan & Cromwell LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
23.2*	Consent of Preston D. Wigner, Esq. (included in Exhibit 5.2)
23.3*	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP
24.1*	Powers of attorney (included on signature page)
25.1*	Statement of Eligibility on Form T-1 of Trustee to Act as Trustee under the Indenture

<sup>\*</sup> Filed herewith

Incorporated by reference

<sup>\*\*</sup> To be filed by amendment or incorporated by reference in connection with an offering of securities registered hereunder

II-2

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Item 17. Undertakings

- (a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:
- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
- (i) To include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement; and
- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

Provided, however, That:

Paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(1)(ii) and (a)(1)(iii) of this section do not apply if the registration statement is on Form S-3 or Form F-3 and the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to section 13 or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (5) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
- (i) If the Registrant is relying on Rule 430B:

110.0

Investments

1.163.6

2,970.8

157.9

368.6

Current assets

7.852.6

8,548.1

1,065.5

1,060.6

- Other current assets

5,574.8

5,744.2

756.4

# 712.7 - Cash and deposits 2,277.8 2,803.9 309.1 347.9 **Total assets** 64,456.3 65,201.9 8,745.8 8,089.6 Shareholders' equity 42,466.0 42,669.4 5,762.1 5,294.0 Deferred taxation 6,144.4 6,128.8 833.7 760.4 Long-term loans 5,009.6 6,334.3 679.7 785.9 Environmental rehabilitation provisions 2,254.8 2,267.9 305.9 281.4 Post-retirement health care provisions 20.9 20.5 2.8 Other long-term provisions 28.5 31.2 3.9 3.9 Current liabilities 8,532.1 7,749.8 1,157.7 961.5 - Other current liabilities

**4,569.6** 5,188.6 **620.0** 643.7

```
- Current portion of long-term loans
3,962.5
2,561.2
537.7
317.8
Total equity and liabilities
64,456.3
65,201.9
8,745.8
8,089.6
South African rand/US dollar conversion rate
7.37
8.06
South African rand/Australian dollar conversion rate
6.48
6.43
Debt maturity ladder
Figures are in millions unless otherwise stated
F2010
F2011
F2012
F2013
to F2017
Total
Loan facilities(committed and uncommitted), including preference shares and commercial paper
R'million 4,557.4
795.3
1,500.0
6,852.7
US$'million 23.8
325.3
516.9
99.4
965.3
Dollar debt translated to rand
175.0
2,397.1
3,809.4
732.4
7,113.9
Total (R'm)
4,732.4
3,192.4
3,809.4
2,232.4
Utilisation - Loan facilities(committed and uncommitted), including preference shares and commercial paper
R'million
3,635.0
795.3
```

## 4,430.3

US\$'million 23.8

14.3

478.9

99.4

## 616.3

Dollar debt translated to rand

175.0

105.0

3,529.3

732.4

## 4,541.8

Total (R'm)

3,810.0

900.4

3,529.3

732.4

8,972.1

Long-term loans per balance sheet (R'm)

5,009.6

Current portion of long-term loans per balance sheet (R'm)

3,962.5

Total per balance sheet (R'm)

8,972.1

Exchange rate: US\$1 = R7.37 being the closing rate at the end of the September 2009 quarter.

# GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010 I 16

# **Condensed Statement of changes in equity**

International Financial Reporting Standards Basis

Figures are in millions unless otherwise stated

# **SOUTH AFRICAN RAND**

# **SEPTEMBER 2009 QUARTER**

**Share capital** 

and premium

Other

reserves

Retained

earnings

**Non-controlling** 

interest

**Total** 

equity

Balance as at 30 June 2009

31,465.6

(1,135.7)

9,876.2

2,463.3

42,669.4

Total comprehensive (expenses)/income

(928.5)

1,007.2

92.4

171.1

Profit for the quarter

1,007.2

117.1

## 1,124.3

Other comprehensive (expenses)/income

(928.5)

(24.7)

# (953.2)

Dividends paid

-(564.1)

(564.1)

# Share-based payments

120.1

\_

# 120.1 Transactions with minority interest 56.3 56.3 Exercise of employee share options 13.2 13.2 Balance as at 30 September 2009 31,478.8 (1,944.1)10,319.3 2,612.0 42,466.0 UNITED STATES DOLLARS **SEPTEMBER 2009 QUARTER Share capital** and premium Other reserves Retained earnings **Non-controlling** interest **Total** equity Balance as at 30 June 2009 4,589.9 (959.2)1,357.7 305.6 5,294.0 Total comprehensive (expenses)/income 346.1 128.7 41.7 516.5 Profit for the quarter 128.7 15.0 143.7

Other comprehensive (expenses)/income

```
346.1
26.7
372.8
Dividends paid
(72.6)
(72.6)
Share-based payments
15.4
15.4
Transactions
with
minority
interest
7.1
7.1
Exercise of employee share options
1.7
1.7
Balance as at 30 September 2009
4,591.6
(597.7)
1,413.8
354.4
5,762.1
SOUTH AFRICAN RAND
SEPTEMBER 2008 QUARTER
Share capital
and premium
Other
reserves
Retained
earnings
Non-controlling
interest
Total
equity
Balance as at 30 June 2008
31,369.0
455.6
```

```
9,321.6
1,415.0
42,561.2
Total comprehensive (expenses)/income
(1,456.8)
39.2
29.3
(1,388.3)
Profit for the quarter
39.2
30.5
69.7
Other comprehensive (expenses)/income
(1,456.8)
(1.2)
(1,458.0)
Dividends paid
(784.5)
(784.5)
Share-based payments
93.9
93.9
Transactions
with
minority
interest
733.1
733.1
Exercise of employee share options
2.7
2.7
Balance as at 30 September 2008
31,371.7
(907.3)
8,576.3
2,177.4
```

```
41,218.1
UNITED STATES DOLLARS
SEPTEMBER 2008 QUARTER
Share capital
and premium
Other
reserves
Retained
earnings
Non-controlling
interest
Total
equity
Balance as at 30 June 2008
4,579.1
(750.4)
1,308.5
182.9
5,320.1
Total comprehensive (expenses)/income
(129.8)
5.2
(4.3)
(128.9)
Profit for the quarter
5.2
3.9
9.1
Other comprehensive (expenses)/income
(129.8)
(8.2)
(138.0)
Dividends paid
(101.9)
(101.9)
Share-based payments
12.1
12.1
```

Transactions

with

5,197.7

# 17 I GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010

### **Cash flow statement**

International Financial Reporting Standards Basis

Figures are in millions unless otherwise stated

**Ouarter** 

## **SOUTH AFRICAN RAND**

**September** 

2009

June

2009

September

2008

## Cash flows from operating activities

1,263.0

2,281.6 (31.7)

Profit before tax and exceptional items

1,095.6

1,765.8 212.2

**Exceptional** items

666.8

(1,252.4) 114.4

Amortisation and depreciation

1,173.8

1,067.1 901.5

Change in working capital

(506.6)

(125.8) (577.0)

Taxation paid

(704.6)

(322.5) (912.6)

Other non-cash items

(462.0)

1,149.4 229.8

## Dividends paid

(564.1)

(0.1) (784.5)

Ordinary shareholders

(564.1)

(0.1) (784.5)

# Cash flows from investing activities

(1,781.9)

(1,577.9) (1,907.9)

Capital expenditure – additions

(1,746.3)

(1,790.5) (1,812.8)

Capital expenditure – proceeds on disposal

3.0

19.4 2.2

Purchase of Glencar

(301.1)

\_ \_

# Royalty termination (1,998.9)Purchase of investments 3.8 (17.9)(86.8)Proceeds on the disposal of investments 2,266.3 282.0 Environmental and post-retirement health care payments (8.7)(70.9)(10.5)Cash flows from financing activities 644.0 (274.0)2,597.7 Loans received 3,369.4 1,143.0 3,287.9 Loans repaid (2,738.6)(1,392.2)(692.9)Minority shareholders loans repaid (54.3) Shares issued 13.2 29.5 2.7 Net cash (outflow)/inflow (439.0)429.6 (126.4)Translation adjustment (87.1)(162.6)(62.8)Cash at beginning of period 2,803.9 2,536.9 2,007.3 Cash at end of period 2,277.8 2,803.9 1,818.1 **Ouarter** UNITED STATES DOLLARS September 2009 June 2009 September 2008 Cash flows from operating activities 165.3

264.9

(0.7)Profit before tax and exceptional items

```
140.0
202.8
               27.5
Exceptional items
85.3
(139.2)
                 14.8
Amortisation and depreciation
150.1
124.0
              116.5
Change in working capital
(64.8)
(15.9)
              (74.5)
Taxation paid
(86.2)
(35.2)
             (114.7)
Other non-cash items
(59.1)
               29.7
128.4
Dividends paid
(72.6)
         (101.9)
Ordinary shareholders
(72.6)
         (101.9)
Cash flows from investing activities
(219.0)
(184.4)
              (246.5)
Capital expenditure – additions
(223.3)
(209.4)
              (234.2)
Capital expenditure – proceeds on disposal
0.4
2.2
             0.3
Purchase of Glencar
(37.7)
0.1
Royalty termination
(257.1)
Purchase of investments
(1.9)
             (11.2)
Proceeds on the disposal of investments
299.4
32.5
Environmental and post-retirement health care payments
(1.2)
              (1.4)
Cash flows from financing activities
68.2
```

(52.2)

Loans received

335.6

433.0

133.5 424.8

Loans repaid

(366.5)

(89.5)(182.4)

Minority shareholders loans repaid

(6.7)

Shares issued

**1.7** 

3.4 0.3

Net cash (outflow)/inflow

(58.1)

28.3 (13.5)

Translation adjustment

19.3

54.2 (8.1)

Cash at beginning of period

347.9

265.4 250.9

Cash at end of period

309.1

347.9 229.3

## GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010 I 18

# **Hedging / Derivatives**

The Group's policy is to remain unhedged to the gold price. However, hedges are sometimes undertaken on a project specific basis as

follows:

- to protect cash flows at times of significant expenditure;
- for specific debt servicing requirements; and
- to safeguard the viability of higher cost operations.

Gold Fields may from time to time establish currency financial instruments to protect underlying cash flows.

Gold Fields has various currency financial instruments – those outstanding at 30 September 2009 are described below.

## Position at end of September 2009

# Western Areas US Dollars / Rand forward purchases

As a result of the US\$551 million drawn down under the original bridge loan facility to settle mainly the close-out of the Western Areas gold

derivative structure on 30 January 2007, US dollar/rand forward cover was purchased during the March 2007 quarter to cover this amount.

During financial 2008, US\$233 million of this loan was repaid and the forward cover was reduced to US\$318 million to correspond with the

loan amount outstanding. In June 2009, a further amount of US\$44 million was repaid against the loan and the forward cover was reduced

by US\$44 million. The balance of US\$274 million was extended to 15 July 2009, being the next interest repayment date on the loan, at an

average forward rate of R8.0893. The forward cover was further extended as follows:

•

17 August 2009 at a rate of R8.3839

•

17 September 2009 at a rate of R8.0387

On 17 September 2009 the forward cover of US\$274 million was settled as a result of the decision to repay the outstanding loan amount. At

17 September 2009 the realised foreign exchange loss on the settlement of the US\$274 million loan was R34 million. This loss was offset

by R34 million cumulative positive gains on the forward cover purchased at an original rate of R7.3279. During the September quarter R38

million of forward cover costs were accounted for as part of interest, as this forward cover has been designated as a hedging instrument.

## **Diesel financial instruments\***

#### Ghana

The Ghanaian operations had 36 million litres of Asian style ICE Gasoil call options remaining with a strike price of US\$0.90 per litre at the

end of September, which equates to a Brent crude price of US\$92 per barrel, with final expiry on 28 February 2010. The marked to market

value of the above call options purchased was positive by US\$0.1 million at the end of September 2009.

#### Australia

The Australian operations had 15 million litres of Asian style Singapore 0.5 Gasoil call options remaining with a strike price of US\$0.9128

per litre at the end of September, with a final expiry on 28 February 2010. The marked to market value for the above call options was

positive by US\$0.04 million at the end of September 2009.

# Copper financial instruments\*

## Peru

During June 2009 8,705 tons of Cerro Corona's expected copper production for financial 2010 was sold forward for monthly deliveries,

starting on 24 June 2009 to 23 June 2010. The average forward price for the monthly deliveries is US\$5,001 per ton. An additional 8,705

tons of Cerro Corona's expected copper production for financial 2010 was hedged by means of a zero cost collar, guaranteeing a minimum

price of US\$4,600 per ton with full participation up to a maximum price of US\$5,400 per ton. The marked to market value of the 6,605 tons

sold forward and the 6,605 tons under the zero cost collar outstanding at the end of September 2009 was negative by US\$15 million

\* Do not qualify for hedge accounting and will be accounted for as derivative financial instruments in the income statement.

# 19 I GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010

Operating and financial results

**SOUTH AFRICAN RAND** 

**South Africa Region** 

**Total Mine** 

**Operations** 

**Total** 

**Driefontein** 

**Kloof** 

**Beatrix** 

**South Deep** 

**Operating Results** 

Ore milled/treated (000 tons)

September 2009

13,559

3,771

1,540

1,041 791 399

June 2009

13,581

3,625

1,536 891 774 424

Yield (grams per ton)

# September 2009

2.3

4.3 3.8 4.8 4.3 5.1

June 2009

2.3

4.5 4.3 5.6 4.1 3.8

Gold produced (kilograms)

# September 2009

30,732

16,386	5,893	5,024	3,437	2,032
June 2009				
30,635				
16,447	6,630	5,004	3,199	1,614

Gold sold (kilograms)

## September 2009

30,750

20,720				
16,386	5,893	5,024	3,437	2,032
June 2009				
30,729				
16,447	6,630	5,004	3,199	1,614

Gold price received (Rand per kilogram)

## September 2009

241.164

<b>2</b> 71,107				
240,467	240,472	240,605	240,413	240,207
June 2009				
253,162				
250,860	251,825	250,180	250,078	250,558

Total cash cost (Rand per kilogram)

		· ·	J	
September	2009			
147,343				
162,553	154,387	162,818	165,900	179,921
June 2009				
140,916				
145,145	129,397	145,284	157,862	184,201
Notional ca	sh expendit	ure (Rand p	er kilogram	.)
September	_	` 1	C	,
207,754				
233,034	207,416	217,456	215,595	375,344
June 2009	,	,	,	,
203,042				
216,891	183,529	201,459	224,726	386,245
Operating c	-		•	,
September		,		
343				
734	617	815	748	949
June 2009				
331				
692	589	856	682	736
Financial F		nd million)		
Revenue	`	,		
September	2009			
7,415.8				
3,940.3	1,417.1	1,208.8	826.3	488.1
June 2009	,	,		
7,779.4				
4,125.9	1,669.6	1,251.9	800.0	404.4
Operating c		,		
September				
4,628.6				
2,768.4	950.1	848.2	591.4	378.7
June 2009				
4,441.7				
2,508.3	905.4	762.7	528.2	312.0
- Operating				
September				
4,644.1				
2,768.4	950.1	848.2	591.4	378.7
June 2009				
4,491.9				
2,508.3	905.4	762.7	528.2	312.0
- Gold inver				
September				
(15.5)				
-	-	_		
June 2009				
(50.2)				
-	_	_		

Operating profit September 2009

2,787.2				
1,171.9	467.0	360.6	234.9	109.4
June 2009				
3,337.7				
1,617.6	764.2	489.2	271.8	92.4
Amortisation	-	g assets		
September	2009			
1,138.7 606.4	145.5	215.7	143.5	101 7
June 2009	145.5	215.7	143.5	101.7
1,033.7				
572.7	174.5	175.7	124.8	97.7
Net operati			120	<i>,</i> , , ,
September		,		
1,648.5				
565.5	321.5	144.9	91.4	
7.7				
June 2009				
2,304.0				
1,044.9	589.7	313.5	147.0	(5.3)
Other (exper		ne		
<b>September</b> (298.1)	2009			
(29 <b>3.1</b> ) (77.3)	(22.9)	(16.3)	(9.0)	(29.1)
June 2009	(22.9)	(10.5)	(3.0)	(29.1)
(163.9)				
(76.6)	(26.2)	(21.9)	(1.5)	(27.0)
Profit/(loss)	. ,	` ,	,	, ,
September	2009			
1,350.4				
488.2	298.6	128.6	82.4	<b>(21.4)</b>
June 2009				
2,140.1	560.5	201.6	1 45 5	(22.2)
	563.5	291.6	145.5	(32.3)
Mining and		cation		
September 500.9	2009			
164.4	95.9	41.3	35.8	(8.6)
June 2009	,,,,	11.0		(0.0)
688.6				
277.2	175.7	79.0	34.7	(12.2)
- Normal tax	kation			
September	2009			
174.7				
40.6	35.6	4.1	0.9	-
June 2009				
378.1	1446	66.0		
211.8	144.6	66.8		
0.4				
- Royalties				
Toyuncs				

Table of Contents

69

September 2 97.5	2009			
•	-	-	-	-
June 2009				
96.3				
- -	-	-	-	-
- Deferred to September 2				
228.7	<b>60.0</b>	25.0	240	(0.0
123.8	60.3	37.2	34.9	<b>(8.6)</b>
June 2009				
214.2				
65.4	31.1	12.2	34.3	
(12.2)				
Profit/(loss)		ceptional i	items	
September 2	2009			
849.5				
323.8	202.7	87.3	46.6	<b>(12.8)</b>
June 2009				
1,451.5				
691.1	387.8	212.6	110.8	(20.1)
Exceptional	items			
September 2	2009			
(3.2)				
(3.3)	0.8			
(0.5)				
(3.6)	-			
June 2009				
(107.6)				
(99.4)	(36.5)	(23.1)	(39.8)	
_				
Net profit/(l	loss)			
September 2	2009			
846.3				
320.5	203.5	86.8	43.0	(12.8)
June 2009				
1,343.9				
591.7	351.3	189.5	71.0	(20.1)
September 2	2009			
946.9				
322.5	203.0	87.1	45.2	(12.8)
June 2009				
1,382.0				
620.0	357.1	187.1	95.7	(19.9)
Net profit/(lo				
foreign exch				
exceptional i	-			
Capital exp				
September 2				
1,740.6				
1,050.1	272.2	244.3	149.6	384.0

June 2009 1,728.3

1,058.9 311.4 245.4 190.7 311.4

# GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010 I 20

Operating and financial results

**SOUTH AFRICAN RAND** 

West Africa Region

South

America

Region

**Australasia Region** 

#

Ghana

Peru

Australia

**Total** 

Tarkwa

**Damang** 

Cerro

Corona

**Total** 

St Ives

**Agnew** 

**Operating Results** 

September 2009

6,357 5,130 1,227

1,538

1,893

1,658 235

Ore milled/treated (000 tons)

June 2009

6,470 5,166 1,304

1,473

2,013

1,785 228

Yield (grams per ton)

# September 2009

1.1 1.1 1.3

1.8

2.4

1.9 6.1

June 2009

1.0 1.0 1.3

1.8

2.4

1.9 6.2

Gold produced (kilograms)

# September 2009

7,046 5,446 1,600

2,752

4,548

3,119 1,429

June 2009

6,783 5,122 1,661

```
2,610
4,795
3,388
         1,407
Gold sold (kilograms)
September 2009
7,046
                   1,600
         5,446
2,770
4,548
3,119
         1,429
June 2009
6,783
                   1,661
         5,122
2,704
4,795
3,388
         1,407
Gold price received (Rand per kilogram)
September 2009
242,308 242,472
                    241,750
242,816
240,897
242,001 238,488
June 2009
255,285 255,291
                    255,268
265,385
251,157
249,970 254,016
Total cash cost (Rand per kilogram)
September 2009
128,867 120,804
                    156,313
87,798
157,432
175,409 118,195
June 2009
141,132 132,390
                    168,104
92,752
151,867
169,097 110,377
Notional cash expenditure (Rand per kilogram)
September 2009
170,466 173,467
                    160,250
150,618
209,015
226,515 170,819
June 2009
189,061
         188,247
                    191,571
160,766
198,332
211,983 165,458
Operating costs (Rand per ton)
September 2009
```

145

134

187

```
155
379
335
         693
June 2009
                    205
152
         138
174
370
329
         696
Financial Results (Rand million)
Revenue
September 2009
1,707.3
         1,320.5
                     386.8
672.6
1,095.6
754.8
         340.8
June 2009
1,731.6
        1,307.6
                     424.0
717.6
1,204.3
846.9
         357.4
Operating costs, net
September 2009
902.7
          657.2
                    245.5
241.4
716.1
544.8
         171.3
June 2009
959.0
          684.5
                    274.5
250.9
723.5
569.2
         154.3
- Operating costs
September 2009
919.3
          689.8
                    229.5
238.8
717.6
554.7
         162.9
June 2009
981.0
          713.4
                    267.6
257.0
745.6
586.9
         158.7
- Gold inventory change
September 2009
(16.6)
          (32.6)
                      16.0
2.6
(1.5)
(9.9)
          8.4
June 2009
(22.0)
          (28.9)
```

6.9

(6.1) (22.1) (17.7)	(4.4)	
Operating September		
	663.3	141.3
431.2	005.5	141.5
379.5		
	169.5	
June 2009		
772.6	623.1	149.5
466.7	023.1	1.7.5
480.8		
	203.1	
		ning assets
Septembe		8
-	186.8	29.6
108.7		
207.2		
June 2009	)	
120.0	68.0	52.0
104.5		
236.5		
Net opera	iting prof	it/(loss)
Septembe		
588.2	476.5	111.7
322.5		
172.3		
June 2009	)	
652.6	555.1	97.5
362.2		
244.3		
Other (exp	penses)/in	come
Septembe		
(20.9)	<b>(16.1)</b>	<b>(4.8)</b>
<b>(194.7)</b>		
(5.2)		
June 2009		
(40.5)	(18.0)	(22.5)
(59.8)		
13.0		
Profit/(los		taxation
Septembe		10.50
567.3	460.4	106.9
127.8		
167.1		
June 2009		75.0
612.1	537.1	75.0
302.4		
257.3		

		,	<b>9 </b>
Mining an		axation	
Septembe			
197.6	158.0	39.6	
69.5			
69.4			
June 2009			
191.2	162.4	28.8	
134.2			
86.0			
- Normal t	axation		
Septembe			
53.5	21.0	32.5	
80.6		02.0	
-			
June 2009			
20.0			
20.0	-		
80.4			
65.9			
- Royalties			
Septembe			
51.2	39.6	11.6	
19.3			
27.0			
June 2009			
51.9	39.2	12.7	
14.3			
30.1			
- Deferred	taxation		
Septembe	r 2009		
92.9	97.4	<b>(4.5)</b>	
(30.4)			
42.4			
June 2009			
119.3	123.2	(3.9)	
39.5		. ,	
(10.0)			
	s) before	exceptional	items
Septembe		•	
369.7	302.4	67.3	
58.3	00211	07.6	
97.7			
June 2009			
420.9	374.7	46.2	
168.2	314.1	40.2	
171.3	al :tar		
Exception			
Septembe	r 2009		
-	-	-	

0.1

June 2009	9	
-	-	-
-		
(8.2)		
Net profi	it/(loss)	
<b>Septemb</b>	er 2009	
369.7	302.4	67.3
58.4		
97.7		
June 2009	9	
420.9	374.7	46.2
168.2		
163.1		
Septemb	er 2009	
370.8	303.5	67.3
156.6		
97.0		
June 2009		
428.7	376.7	52.0
168.2		
165.1		
•		uding gains and losses on
_	-	nancial instruments and
exception		
-	expenditure	2
Septemb		
281.8	254.9	26.9
175.7		
233.0		
151.8	81.2	

151.8 81.2

June 2009

301.4 250.8 50.6

162.6

205.4

131.3 74.1

# As a significant portion of the acquisition price was allocated to tenements of St Ives and Agnew based on endowment ounces and also as these two

Australian operations are entitled to transfer and then off-set tax losses from one company to another, it is not meaningful to split the income statement

below operating profit.

#### 21 I GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010

Operating and financial results

UNITED STATES DOLLARS

**South Africa Region** 

**Total Mine** 

**Operations** 

**Total** 

**Driefontein** 

**Kloof** 

**Beatrix** 

**South Deep** 

#### **Operating Results**

Ore milled/treated (000 tons)

#### September 2009

13,559

3,771

1,540

1,041

**791** 

399

June 2009

13,581

3,625 891 774 424 1,536

Yield (ounces per ton)

#### September 2009

0.073

0.140	0.123	0.155	0.140	0.164
June 2009				
0.072				

0.073

0.139 0.181 0.133 0.122 0.146

Gold produced (000 ounces)

## September 2009

988.1

526.8	189.5	161.5	110.5	65.3
June 2009				
984.9				
528.8	213.2	160.9	102.9	51.9
Gold sold	(000 ounces)	)		

#### September 2009

988.6

526.8	189.5	161.5	110.5	65.3
June 2009				

988.0

528.8 213.2 160.9 102.9 51.9

Gold price received (dollars per ounce)

#### September 2009

959				
956	956	957	956	955
June 2009				
920				

909

909

910

912 915

**Table of Contents** 

78

Total cash cost (dollars per ounce)

September 2009	
586	
647 614 648 660 7	<b>716</b>
June 2009	
512	
527 470 528 574 6	669
Notional cash expenditure (dollars per ounce)	
September 2009	
826	
927 825 865 858	
1,493	
June 2009	
738	
788 667 732 817	
1,403	
Operating costs (dollars per ton)	
September 2009	
44	
94 79 104 96	
121	
June 2009	
39	
81 69 100 80 80	6
Financial Results (\$ million)	
Financial Results (\$ million) Revenue	
Revenue September 2009	
Revenue September 2009 948.3	62 4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7	62.4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009	62.4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2	
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8	<b>62.4</b> 46.7
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net	
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009	
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9	46.7
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6	
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009	46.7
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9	46.7 <b>48.4</b>
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3	46.7
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs	46.7 <b>48.4</b>
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009	46.7 <b>48.4</b>
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9	46.7 48.4 36.2
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6	46.7 <b>48.4</b>
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 592.7	46.7 48.4 36.2 48.4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 522.7 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3	46.7 48.4 36.2
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 522.7 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Gold inventory change	46.7 48.4 36.2 48.4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 522.7 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Gold inventory change September 2009	46.7 48.4 36.2 48.4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 522.7 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Gold inventory change	46.7 48.4 36.2 48.4
Revenue September 2009 948.3 503.9 181.2 154.6 105.7 June 2009 902.2 479.6 194.1 145.9 92.8 Operating costs, net September 2009 591.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 516.9 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Operating costs September 2009 593.9 354.0 121.5 108.5 75.6 June 2009 522.7 291.7 105.3 88.9 61.3 - Gold inventory change September 2009	46.7 48.4 36.2 48.4

# (5.8)

-	-	-	-	-
Operating p	orofit			
September 2009				
356.4				
149.9	59.7	46.1	30.0	14.0
June 2009	57.1	40.1	50.0	14.0
385.3				
	99.0	57.0	31.5	10.5
187.9	88.9	57.0	31.3	10.3
Amortisation		ig assets		
September :	2009			
145.6	40.5			
77.5	18.6	27.6	18.4	13.0
June 2009				
120.1				
66.2	20.2	20.4	14.4	11.2
Net operation	ng profit/	(loss)		
September	2009			
210.8				
72.3	41.1	18.5	11.7	1.0
June 2009				
265.0				
121.7	68.7	36.6	17.1	(0.7)
Other (exper				(311)
September :				
(38.1)	2007			
(9.9)	(2.9)	(2.1)	(1.2)	(3.7)
June 2009	(2.9)	(2.1)	(1.2)	(3.7)
(19.2)	(2.2)	(2.6)	(0.0)	(2.0)
(9.0)	(3.2)	(2.6)	(0.2)	(3.0)
Profit/(loss)		axation		
September	2009			
172.7				
62.4	38.2	16.4	10.5	<b>(2.7)</b>
June 2009				
245.8				
112.7	65.5	34.0	16.9	(3.7)
Mining and	income ta	xation		
September				
64.1				
21.0	12.3	5.3	4.6	(1.1)
June 2009		- 10		(=)
79.5				
32.6	20.5	9.3	4.2	(1.4)
- Normal tax		).J	7.∠	(1.7)
September : 22.3	<b>4007</b>			
	16	0.5	Λ1	
5.2	4.6	0.5	0.1	-
June 2009				
43.2	460		0.1	
24.7	16.9	7.7	0.1	

		Edgar	Filing:	UNIVERS
-				
- Royalties				
September 2	2009			
12.5				
-	-	-	-	-
June 2009				
11.2				
-	-	-	-	-
- Deferred ta				
September 2	2009			
29.3				
15.8	<b>7.</b> 7	4.8	4.5	
<b>(1.1)</b>				
June 2009				
25.1				
7.9	3.7	1.5	4.1	
(1.4)				
Profit/(loss)		eptional ite	ms	
September 2	2009			
108.6	<b>4.</b> 0	11.0		(4.6)
41.4	25.9	11.2	6.0	<b>(1.6)</b>
June 2009				
166.3	45.0	247	10.6	(0.2)
80.0	45.0	24.7	12.6	(2.3)
Exceptional				
September 2	2009			
(0.4) 0.4	0.1			
	0.1			
(0.1) (0.5)				
June 2009	•			
(11.7)				
(10.7)	(4.0)	(2.5)	(4.4	0.3
Net profit/(l	` '	(2.3)	(4.4	0.5
September 2				
108.2	2007			
41.0	26.0	11.1	5.5	<b>(1.6)</b>
June 2009	20.0	11.1	3.3	(1.0)
154.6				
69.3	40.9	22.2	8.2	(2.1)
September 2			0.2	(=.1)
121.1				
41.2	26.0	11.1	5.8	(1.6)
June 2009				()
150.0				

Net profit/(loss) excluding gains and losses on foreign exchange, financial instruments and

21.8

41.6

exceptional items

158.9

72.1

Capital expenditure

September 2009

Table of Contents 81

(2.3)

11.1

222.6

134.3 34.8 31.2 19.1 49.1

June 2009

202.3

122.2 35.9 28.5 21.9 35.9

Average exchange rates were US\$1 = R7.82 and US\$1 = R8.56 for the September 2009 and June 2009 quarters respectively. The Australian dollar exchange

rates were A\$1 = R6.49 and A\$1 = R6.46 for the September 2009 and June 2009 quarters respectively.

#### GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010 I 22

Operating and financial results

UNITED STATES DOLLARS

**West Africa Region** 

South

America

Region

**Australasia Region** 

**AUSTRALIAN** 

**DOLLARS** 

Ghana

Peru

Australia

#

**Australasia Region** 

#

**Total** 

**Tarkwa Damang** 

Cerro

Corona

**Total** 

St Ives

**Agnew Total** 

St Ives

**Agnew** 

#### **Operating Results**

Ore milled/treated (000

tons)

**September** 

2009

6,357 5,130

1,227

1,538

1,893

1,658

235

1,893 1,658

235

June 2009

6,470 5,166

1,304

1,473

2,013

1,785

228

2,013 1,785

228

Yield (ounces per ton)

September

2009

0.036 0.034

```
0.042
0.058
0.077
0.060
0.196
0.077
       0.060
0.196
June 2009
0.034 0.032
0.041
0.057
0.077
0.061
0.198
0.077
       0.061
0.198
Gold produced(000
ounces)
September
2009
226.5 175.1
51.4
88.5
146.2
100.3
45.9
146.2
      100.3
45.9
June 2009
218.1 164.7
53.4
83.9
154.2
108.9
45.2
154.2
       108.9
45.2
Gold sold (000 ounces)
September
2009
226.5 175.1
51.4
89.1
146.2
100.3
45.9
146.2
      100.3
45.9
June 2009
```

218.1 164.7

53.4

```
86.9
154.2
108.9
45.2
154.2
       108.9
45.2
Gold price received
September
2009
964
       964
962
966
958
963
949
1,155
       1,160
1,143
(dollars per ounce)
June 2009
928
       928
928
964
913
908
923
1,218
      1,213
1,232
Total cash cost
September
2009
513
       480
622
349
626
698
470
754
       841
566
(dollars per ounce)
June 2009
513
       481
611
337
552
614
401
731
       814
531
```

Notional cash expenditure

# September

2009

```
678
       690
637
599
831
901
679
1,002
      1,086
819
(dollars per ounce)
June 2009
687
       684
696
584
721
770
601
955
      1,021
797
Operating costs
September
2009
18
       17
24
20
48
43
89
58
       52
107
(dollars per ton)
June 2009
18
       16
24
20
43
38
81
57
       51
108
Financial Results ($ million)
Revenue
September
2009
218.3 168.9
49.5
86.0
140.1
96.5
43.6
168.8
       116.3
52.5
```

June 200	O.
200.7 1	
49.2	31.3
81.3	
140.5	
98.7	
41.8	
187.2	131.6
55.6	131.0
	a costs net
Septemb	g costs, net
2009	JE1
	84.0
31.4	04.0
30.9	
91.6	
69.7	
21.9	
110.3	92.0
26.4	63.9
June 200	0
112.1	
	80.0
32.1	
28.8	
84.5	
66.4	
18.1	00.2
	88.3
24.1	
- Operati	-
Septemb	er
2009	00.2
117.6	88.2
29.3	
30.5	
91.8	
70.9	
20.8	0==
110.6	85.5
25.1	
June 200	
114.7	83.4
31.3	
29.5	
86.9	
68.3	
18.6	01.0
115.7	91.0
24.7	
- Gold in	ventory change
* 0 ** * 0 *** 6	OP

September

```
2009
(2.1)
        (4.2)
2.0
0.3
(0.2)
(1.3)
1.1
(0.2)
        (1.5)
1.3
June 2009
(2.8)
        (3.5)
0.7
(0.7)
(2.4)
(1.9)
(0.5)
(3.3)
        (2.7)
(0.6)
Operating profit
September
2009
102.9
         84.8
18.1
55.1
48.5
26.9
21.7
        32.4
58.5
26.1
June 2009
88.6
        71.6
17.1
52.5
56.0
32.3
23.7
74.8
        43.3
31.5
Amortisation of mining
September
2009
27.7
        23.9
3.8
13.9
26.5
31.9
assets
June 2009
```

14.3

6.0 12.1 8.3

```
27.5
36.7
Net operating profit/(loss)
September
2009
75.2
        60.9
14.3
41.2
22.0
26.5
June 2009
74.3
        63.3
11.1
40.4
28.6
38.1
Other (expenses)/income
September
2009
(2.7)
        (2.1)
(0.6)
(24.9)
(0.7)
(0.8)
June 2009
(4.8)
        (2.2)
(2.6)
(6.8)
1.5
1.9
Profit/(loss) before
September
2009
72.5
        58.9
13.7
16.3
21.4
25.7
taxation
June 2009
69.5
        61.1
8.5
```

Mining and income taxation

September

2009

33.6 30.0 40.0

25.3 20.2

```
5.1
8.9
8.9
10.7
June 2009
21.8
         18.5
3.2
15.1
10.1
13.4
- Normal taxation
September
2009
6.8
        2.7
4.2
10.3
June 2009
2.2
2.2
9.1
7.3
9.8
- Royalties
September
2009
        5.1
6.5
1.5
2.5
3.5
4.2
June 2009
6.0
        4.5
1.5
1.6
3.5
4.6
- Deferred taxation
September
2009
11.9
        12.5
(0.6)
(3.9)
5.4
6.5
June 2009
13.6
         14.0
(0.4)
4.4
```

(0.7)

# (1.1)

**Profit/(loss) before** 

September

47.3 38.7

8.6

7.5

12.5

15.1

# 23 I GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010

#### 2009

## exceptional items

June 2009

47.7 42.6

5.2

18.5

19.9

26.6

Exceptional items

## **September**

#### 2009

-

-

-

-

-

June 2009

\_

(1.0)

(1.2)

## Net profit/(loss)

## September

#### 2009

47.3 38.7

8.6

7.5

12.5

15.1

June 2009

47.7 42.6

5.2

18.5

19.0

25.4

#### September 2009

47.4 38.8

**8.6** 

20.0

12.4

14.9

June 2009

48.5 42.6

5.9

18.7

19.3

25.6

Net profit/(loss) excluding

gains and losses on foreign exchange, financial instruments and exceptional items

#### Capital expenditure

## September

2009

36.0 32.6

3.4

22.5

29.8

19.4

10.4

35.9 23.4

12.5

June 2009

36.4 30.6

5.8

19.6

24.1

15.5

8.6

32.2 20.6

11.5

# As a significant portion of the acquisition price was allocated to tenements of St Ives and Agnew on endowment ounces and also as these two Australian

operations are entitled to transfer and then off-set tax losses from one company to another, it is not meaningful to split the income statement below operating profit.

Figures may not add as they are rounded independently.

#### GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010 I 24

#### Total cash cost

Gold Industry Standards Basis

Figures are in South African rand millions unless otherwise stated

#### **South Africa Region**

**West Africa Region** 

South

**America** 

Region

**Australasia Region** 

Ghana

Peru

Australia

**Total Mine** 

**Operations** 

Total

**Driefontein** 

**Kloof** 

**Beatrix** 

South

Deep

**Total** 

**Tarkwa** 

**Damang** 

Cerro

Corona

**Total** 

St Ives

Agnew

**Operating costs** 

**(1)** 

Sept

2009 4,644.1 2,768.4 950.1

848.2

591.4

378.7

919.3

689.8

229.5

229.3

238.8

717.6

554.7 162.9

June

2009

4,491.9 2,508.3 905.4

762.7

528.2

312.0

981.0

713.4

```
267.6
257.0
745.6
586.9
158.7
Gold-in-process and
Sept 2009
(13.2)
(10.8)
(26.3)
15.5
2.3
(4.7)
(9.1)
4.4
inventory change*
June 2009
(40.3)
(26.6)
(33.6)
7.0
3.6
(17.3)
(14.0)
(3.3)
Less:
Sept 2009
29.7
                   8.9
        22.3
6.9
4.1
2.4
1.6
1.3
0.3
3.1
2.7
2.2
0.5
Rehabilitation costs
June 2009
35.1
        26.3
                  12.0
7.9
```

4.1

```
2.3
2.8
1.7
1.1
3.6
2.4
1.7
0.7
Production taxes
Sept 2009
7.7
7.7
         1.8
3.5
1.2
1.2
June
2009
5.7
5.7
        0.6
3.0
1.2
0.9
General and admin
Sept 2009
167.8
          82.5
                  31.4
23.3
17.1
10.7
50.1
43.9
6.2
14.1
21.1
14.6
6.5
June
```

2009

```
35.5
189.4
         94.8
27.8
19.1
12.4
53.2
46.2
7.0
13.7
27.7
19.6
8.1
Cash operating costs
Sept 2009 4,425.7 2,655.9
                               908.0
814.5
569.0
364.4
856.8
618.3
238.5
223.9
689.1
528.8
160.3
June
2009
4,221.4 2,381.5
                   857.3
724.0
503.8
296.4
898.4
631.9
266.5
243.3
698.2
551.6
146.6
Plus:
Sept 2009
7.7
7.7
        1.8
3.5
1.2
1.2
```

Production taxes

```
June 2009
5.7
5.7
        0.6
3.0
1.2
0.9
Royalties
Sept 2009
97.4
51.2
39.6
11.6
19.3
26.9
18.3
8.6
June
2009
103.1
58.9
46.2
12.7
14.2
30.0
21.3
8.7
TOTAL CASH COST
(2)
Sept 2009 4,530.8 2,663.6
                              909.8
818.0
570.2
365.6
908.0
657.9
250.1
```

243.2

```
716.0
547.1
168.9
June
2009
4,330.2 2,387.2
                    857.9
727.0
505.0
297.3
957.3
678.1
279.2
257.5
728.2
572.9
155.3
Plus:
Sept 2009 1,136.4
                     606.4
                               145.5
215.7
143.5
101.7
210.6
180.5
30.1
109.0
210.4
Amortisation*
June 2009 1,023.8
                   572.7
                              174.5
175.7
124.8
97.7
124.6
72.7
51.9
94.8
231.7
Rehabilitation
Sept 2009
29.7
        22.3
                   8.9
6.9
4.1
2.4
1.6
1.3
0.3
3.1
2.7
June
2009
35.1
        26.3
                  12.0
```

7.9

```
4.1
2.3
2.8
1.7
1.1
3.6
2.4
TOTAL PRODUCTION Sept 2009 5,696.9 3,292.3 1,064.2
 1,040.6
717.8
469.7
1,120.2
839.7
280.5
355.3
929.1
COST
(3)
June 2009 5,389.1 2,986.2 1,044.4
910.6
633.9
397.3
1,084.7
752.5
332.2
355.9
962.3
Gold sold
Sept 2009
988.6
        526.8
                 189.5
161.5
110.5
65.3
226.5
175.1
51.4
89.1
146.2
100.3
45.9
- thousand ounces June
2009
         528.8
988.0
                  213.2
160.9
102.9
51.9
218.1
164.7
53.4
86.9
154.2
```

```
108.9
45.2
TOTAL CASH COST
Sept 2009
586
647
        614
648
660
716
513
480
622
349
626
698
470
- US$/oz
                June
2009
512
527
        470
528
574
669
513
481
611
337
552
614
401
TOTAL CASH COST
Sept 2009 147,343 162,553 154,387 162,818 165,900 179,921 128,867 120,804 156,313
                                                                                  87,798
157,432 175,409 118,195
-R/kg
                June
2009
140,916
145,145 129,397 145,284 157,862 184,201 141,132 132,390 168,104 92,752
151,867 169,097 110,377
TOTAL PRODUCTION Sept 2009
737
799
       718
824
831
919
632
613
697
510
813
COST - US$/oz
                 June
```

Table of Contents 101

#### **DEFINITIONS**

Total cash cost and Total production cost are calculated in accordance with the Gold Institute Industry standard.

(1)

729

Operating costs – All gold mining related costs before amortisation/depreciation, changes in gold inventory, taxation and exceptional items.

(2)

Total cash cost – Operating costs less off-mine costs, which include general and administration costs, as detailed in the table above.

(3)

Total production cost – Total cash cost plus amortisation/depreciation and rehabilitation provisions, as detailed in the table above.

\* Adjusted for amortisation/depreciation (non-cash item) excluded from gold-in-process change.

Average exchange rates were US\$1 = R7.82 and US\$1 = R8.56 for the September 2009 and June 2009 quarters respectively.

# 25 I GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010

## Capital expenditure

Figures are in South African rand millions unless otherwise stated

**South Africa Region** 

**West Africa Region** 

South

America

Region

**Australasia Region** 

Ghana

Peru

Australia

**Total Mine** 

**Operations** 

**Total** 

**Driefontein** 

**Kloof** 

**Beatrix** 

South

Deep

**Total** 

**Tarkwa** 

**Damang** 

Cerro

Corona

Total

St

**Ives** 

Agnew

Sustaining capital

Sept

2009

1,226.9

627.5 233.6

244.3

149.6

\_

271.6

254.9

16.7

175.7 152.1

108.8

43.3

June

2009 1,287.9

721.2 285.1

245.4

190.7

\_

292.6

250.8

```
41.8
162.6
      111.5
67.4
44.1
Project capital
Sept
2009
384.0
384.0
384.0
June
2009
311.4
311.4
311.4
Uranium capital
Sept
2009
38.6
38.6
        38.6
June
```

2009 26.3

```
26.3
        26.3
Brownfields exploration
Sept
2009
91.1
10.2
10.2
80.9
43.0
37.9
June
2009
102.7
8.8
8.8
93.9
63.9
30.0
Total capital expenditure
Sept
2009
1,740.6
1,050.1 272.2
244.3
149.6
384.0
281.8
254.9
26.9
```

175.7 233.0 151.8 81.2 June 2009 1,728.3 1,058.9 311.4 245.4 190.7 311.4 301.4 250.8 50.6 205.4 162.6 131.3 74.1

## Notional cash expenditure

##

Figures are in South African rand millions unless otherwise stated

**South Africa Region** 

**West Africa Region** 

South

America

Region

**Australasia Region** 

Ghana

Peru

Australia

**Total Mine** 

**Operations** 

**Total** 

**Driefontein** 

Kloof

Beatrix

South

Deep

Total

Tarkwa

Damang

Cerro

Corona

**Total** 

St

**Ives** 

Agnew

Operating costs

**Sept** 

2009

4,644.1

2,768.4 950.1

848.2

```
591.4
378.7
919.3
689.8
229.5
238.8
717.6
554.7
162.9
June
2009
4,491.9
2,508.3
          905.4
762.7
528.2
312.0
981.0
713.4
267.6
257.0
745.6
586.9
158.7
Capital expenditure
Sept
2009
1,740.6
1,050.1
          272.2
244.3
149.6
384.0
281.8
254.9
26.9
175.7
233.0
151.8
81.2
June
2009
1,728.3
1,058.9
          311.4
245.4
190.7
311.4
301.4
250.8
50.6
162.6
205.4
```

131.3

```
74.1
Notional cash expenditure
Sept
2009
207,754
233,034 207,416 217,456 215,595 375,344
170,466
173,467 160,250
150,618
209,015
226,515 170,819
-R/kg
June
2009 203,042
216,891 183,529 201,459 224,726 386,245
165,089
188,247 191,571
160,766
198,332
211,983 165,458
Notional cash expenditure
Sept
2009
826
927
         825
865
858
1,493
678
690
637
599
831
901
679
- US$/oz
June
2009
738
788
         667
732
817
1,403
600
684
696
584
721
770
```

601 ##

Notional cash expenditure (NCE) per kilogram (ounce) = operating costs plus capital expenditure divided by gold produced.

### GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010 I 26

Underground and surface

South African rand and metric units

**South Africa Region** 

**West Africa Region** 

South

America

Region

**Australasia Region** 

Ghana

Peru

Australia

**Operating Results** 

**Total Mine** 

**Operations** 

**Total** 

Driefontein

**Kloof** 

**Beatrix** 

South

Deep

#

**Total** 

Tarkwa

**Dama** 

ng

Cerro

Corona

**Total** 

St

**Ives** 

Agnew

Ore milled / treated (000 ton)

- underground

September

2009

3,086 2,536 708

713

**768** 

347

\_

-

550

362

188

June 2009

3,054 2,519 794

638

774

```
313
535
326
209
- surface
September
2009
10,473
          1,235
                    832
328
23
52
6,357
5,130
1,227
1,538
1,343
1,296
47
June 2009
10,527
          1,106
                    742
253
111
6,470
5,166
1,304
1,473
1,478
1,459
19
- total
September
2009
13,559
                  1,540
          3,771
1,041
791
399
6,357
5,130
1,227
1,538
1,893
1,658
235
June 2009
13,581
          3,625
                  1,536
891
```

```
774
424
6,470
5,166
1,304
1,473
2,013
1,785
228
Yield (grams per ton)
- underground
September
2009
5.9
         6.0
                  7.3
6.7
4.4
6.5
5.3
4.2
7.4
June 2009
         6.1
6.0
                  7.6
7.4
4.1
6.7
5.4
4.5
6.7
- surface
September
2009
         0.9
                  0.9
1.2
0.8
1.3
0.6
1.1
1.1
1.3
1.8
1.2
1.2
1.0
June 2009
```

```
0.9
1.2
                  0.8
1.0
0.9
1.0
1.0
1.3
1.8
1.3
1.3
0.6
- combined
September
2009
          4.3
2.3
                  3.8
4.8
4.3
5.1
1.1
1.1
1.3
1.8
2.4
1.9
6.1
June 2009
          4.5
2.3
                  4.3
5.6
4.1
3.8
1.0
1.0
1.3
1.8
2.4
1.9
6.2
Gold produced (kilograms)
- underground
September
2009
18,215
15,317
         5,157
4,749
3,408
2,003
```

2,898

```
1,514
1,384
June 2009
18,345
15,478
         6,015
4,753
3,199
1,511
2,867
1,471
1,396
- surface
September
2009
12,517
           1,069
                     736
275
29
29
7,046
5,446
1,600
2,752
1,650
1,605
45
June 2009
12,290
             969
                     615
251
103
6,783
5,122
1,661
2,610
1,928
1,917
11
- total
September
2009
30,732
16,386
         5,893
5,024
3,437
2,032
7,046
```

5,446

```
1,600
2,752
4,548
3,119
1,429
June 2009
30,635
16,447
        6,630
5,004
3,199
1,614
6,783
5,122
1,661
2,610
4,795
3,388
1,407
Operating costs (Rand per ton)
- underground
September
2009
1,003
          1,059 1,248
1,170
770
1,083
749
695
852
June 2009
930
          963
               1,059
1,178
682
979
773
791
744
- surface
September
2009
148
68
       80
```

43

```
13
56
145
134
187
155
228
234
57
June 2009
157
74
       87
45
51
152
138
205
174
225
225
163
- total
September
2009
343
         734
                617
815
748
949
145
134
187
155
379
335
693
June 2009
331
         692
                589
856
682
736
152
138
205
174
370
329
696
```

# September quarter includes 40,000 tons (June quarter 87,000 tons) of waste processed from underground. In order to show the yield based on ore mined,

the calculation of the yield at South Deep only, excludes the underground waste.

### 27 I GOLD FIELDS RESULTS Q1F2010

# **Development results**

Development values represent the actual results of sampling and no allowance has been made for any adjustments which may be necessary when

estimating ore reserves. All figures below exclude shaft sinking metres.

**Driefontein** 

September 2009 quarter

June 2009 quarter

Reef

**Carbon Leader** 

Main

1

**VCR Carbon** 

Leader

Main

**VCR** 

Advanced (m)

3,719

**761** 

1,591

3,955 1,145 1,687

Advanced on reef

(m)

**794** 

20.4

83

907 332 158

Sampled (m)

672

**78** 

70

951 252 132

Channel width

(cm)

**73** 

\_

101

76 104 85

Average value

(g/t)

22.5

-

14.6

16.7 5.0 12.7

(cm.g/t)

1,636

\_

1,473

1,264 519

```
1,089
Kloof
September 2009 quarter
June 2009 quarter
Reef
Kloof
Main
VCR
             Kloof
                            Main
                                          VCR
Advanced
                            (m)
214
1,414
4,741
44
           1,150
                         4,549
Advanced on reef
(m)
53
202
665
             159
                          713
42
Sampled
                            (m)
55
126
532
30
             207
                          513
Channel width
(cm)
202
145
130
              130
                            129
158
Average value
(g/t)
14.2
5.8
21.8
11.6
               7.6
                           17.9
(cm.g/t)
2,883
834
2,840
1,828
                985
2,320
Beatrix
September 2009 quarter
```

June 2009 quarter

Reef **Beatrix** 

Kalkoenkrans **Beatrix** 

Kalkoenkrans

	Eagar F
Advanced	(m)
5,041	(111)
1,973	
6,263 1,802	
Advanced on reef	
(m)	
<b>707</b>	
410	
	(m)
Sampled	(m)
582	
414	
1,566 300	
Channel width	
(cm)	
128	
101	
111 100	
Average value	
-	
(g/t)	
5.4	
19.7	
7.5 26.7	
-	
(cm.g/t)	
685	
1,985	
838 2,665	
South Deep	
September 2009 quarter	
June 2009 quarter	
Reef	
Elsburgs	
2, 3	
Elsburgs	
2,3	
Main Advanced	
(m)	
2,715	
2,091	
-Main above 95 level	
(m)	
1,355	
931	
-Main below 95 level	
(m)	
1,360	
1,160	
Advanced on reef	
Advanced on reel	

(m)

### 1,248

905

Average value

(g/t)

**5.0** 6.9

- 1) Ore reserve development in the Main reef is done primarily as secondary prospecting at 8 shaft. During the period no metres were sampled.
- 2) Trackless development in the Elsburg reefs is evaluated by means of the resource model.
- 3) Full channel width not fully exposed in development, hence not reported.

# Administration and corporate information

### **Corporate Secretary**

### **Cain Farrel**

Tel: (+27)(11) 562 9742 Fax: (+27)(11) 562 9829

e-mail: cain.farrel@goldfields.co.za

# **Registered Offices**

### **Johannesburg**

Gold Fields Limited 150 Helen Road Sandown Sandton 2196

Postnet Suite 252 Private Bag X30500 Houghton 2041

Tel: (+27)(11) 562 9700 Fax: (+27)(11) 562 9829

# **Secretaries Offices**

#### London

St James's Corporate Services Limited 6 St James's Place London SW1A 1NP United Kingdom

Tel: (+44)(20) 7499 3916 Fax: (+44)(20) 7491 1989

# **American Depository Receipts Transfer**

# Agent

#### **Bank of New York Mellon**

BNY Mellon Shareowner Services P O Box 358516 Pittsburgh, PA15252-8516

US toll-free telephone: (1)(888) 269 2377

Tel: (+1) 201 680 6825

e-mail: shrrelations@bnymellon.com

#### **Gold Fields Limited**

Incorporated in the Republic of South Africa

Registration number 1968/004880/06

Share code: GFI Issuer code: GOGOF ISIN – ZAE 000018123 Investor Enquiries Willie Jacobsz

Tel: (+508) 358 0188 Mobile: (+857) 241 7127

e-mail: wjacobsz@gfexpl.com **Nikki Catrakilis-Wagner** Tel: (+27)(11) 562 9706 Mobile: (+27)(0) 83 309 6720

e-mail: nikki.catrakilis-wagner@goldfields.co.za

# Media Enquiries Julian Gwillim

Mobile: (+27)(0) 82 452 4389

e-mail: julian.gwillim@goldfields.co.za

#### **Transfer Secretaries**

#### **South Africa**

Computershare Investor Services (Proprietary) Limited Ground Floor 70 Marshall Street Johannesburg, 2001 P O Box 61051 Marshalltown, 2107

Tel: (+27)(11) 370 5000 Fax: (+27)(11) 370 5271

### **United Kingdom**

Capita Registrars
The Registry
34 Beckenham Road

Beckenham Kent BR3 4TU

**England** 

Tel: 08716640300 [from UK calls] (+44)(20) 8639 3399 [from outside UK]

Fax: (+44)(20) 8658 3430

#### Website

http://www.goldfields.co.za

#### Listings

JSE / NYSE / NASDAQ Dubai: GFI

NYX: GFLB SWX: GOLI

#### **Forward Looking Statements**

Certain statements in this document constitute "forward looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the US Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the US Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Such forward looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause the actual results, performance or achievements of the company to be

materially different from the future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward looking statements. Such risks, uncertainties and other important factors include among others: economic, business and political conditions in South Africa, Ghana, Australia, Peru and elsewhere; the ability to achieve anticipated efficiencies and other cost savings in connection with past and future acquisitions, exploration and development activities; decreases in the market price of gold or copper; hazards associated with underground and surface gold mining; labour disruptions; availability terms and deployment of capital or credit; changes in government regulations, particularly environmental regulations; and new legislation affecting mining and mineral rights; changes in exchange rates; currency devaluations; inflation and other macro-economic factors, industrial action, temporary stoppages of mines for safety reasons; and the impact of the AIDS crisis in South Africa. These forward looking statements speak only as of the date of this document.

The company undertakes no obligation to update publicly or release any revisions to these forward looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this document or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

#### **Directors**

A J Wright (Chairman) ° N J Holland \*

(Chief Executive Officer)

K Ansah

#

CA Carolus °

R Dañino \*\*°

A R Hill

**≠** 

J G Hopwood °

R P Menell °

D N Murray  $^{\circ}$ 

D M J Ncube  $^{\circ}$ 

R L Pennant-Rea \*°

C I von Christierson °

G M Wilson  $^{\circ}$ 

\* British

#

Ghanaian

#

Canadian

\*\* Peruvian ° Independent Director

Non-independent Director

# **Signatures**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Date: 29 October 2009

### **GOLD FIELDS LIMITED**

By:

Name: Mr W J Jacobsz

Title: Senior Vice President: Investor

Relations and Corporate Affairs